PAY-TO-PLAYLIST: THE COMMERCE OF MUSIC STREAMING

CHRISTOPHER BUCCAFUSCO & KRISTELIA GARCÍA *

Payola—sometimes referred to as "pay-for-play"—is the undisclosed payment, or acceptance of payment, in cash or in kind, for promotion of a song, album, or artist. Some form of pay-for-play has existed in the music industry since the 19th century. Most prominently, the term has been used to refer to the practice of record labels paying radio DJs to play certain songs in order to boost their popularity and sales. Since the middle of the 20th century, the FCC has regulated this behavior—ostensibly because of its propensity to harm consumers and competition—by requiring that broadcasters disclose such payments.

As streaming music platforms continue to siphon off listeners from analog radio, a new form of payola has emerged. In this new streaming payola, record labels, artists, and managers simply shift their payments from radio to streaming music platforms like Spotify, YouTube, TikTok, and Instagram. Instead of going to DJs, payments go to playlisters or to influencers who can help promote a song by directing audiences toward it. Because online platforms do not fall under the FCC's jurisdiction, streaming pay-for-play is not currently regulated at the federal level, although some of it may be subject to state advertising disclosure laws.

In this Article, we describe the history and regulation of traditional forms of pay-for-play, and explain how streaming

^{*} Christopher Buccafusco is Professor of Law at Cardozo Law School, and Director of the Intellectual Property & Information Law Program. Kristelia García is an Associate Professor at the University of Colorado Law School, and Director of the Intellectual Property Initiative at the Silicon Flatirons Center for Law, Technology and Entrepreneurship. The authors contributed equally to the project and are listed in alphabetical order. We would like to thank Luis Aguiar, Jeanne Fromer, Eric Goldman, Ellen Goodman, Jonathan Masur, Blake Reid, Christopher Sprigman, Rebecca Tushnet, Jacob Victor, Joel Waldfogel, Amy Whitaker, and the attendees of the NYU Tri-State IP Workshop for thoughtful comments and suggestions. Special thanks to Ryan Cooney, Emily Gibson, Amanda Inglesh, and Zechariah Rosenthal for excellent research assistance.

practices differ. Our account is based, in substantive part, on a novel series of qualitative interviews with music industry professionals. Our analysis finds the normative case for regulating streaming payola lacking: contrary to conventional wisdom, we show that streaming pay-for-play, whether disclosed or not, likely causes little to no harm to consumers, and it may even help independent artists gain access to a broader audience. Given this state of affairs, regulators should proceed with caution to preserve the potential advantages afforded by streaming payola and to avoid further exacerbating extant inequalities in the music industry.

Intr	oduct	ion	4
I.	Pay	vola and Its Regulation in the U.S.	7
	A.	Music Publishers, Vaudeville, and the Payment System.	8
	B. Payo	Radio, Disc Jockeys, and the Rise and Regulation of ola	.11
	C.	Contemporary Payola Regulation	. 19
	D.	How Payola Has Affected Copyright Law	. 21
II.	Stre	eaming Payola	.24
	A. Play	Changes in Music Consumption: From Sheet Music to	. 25
	В. 5	Streaming Music Promotion	.31
		1. Via Playlists	.33
		2. Via Influencer	.41
	C. T	Craditional v. Streaming Pay-for-Play: A Comparison	.48
III.	Tra	ditional Justifications for Regulating Payola	.51
	A.	Harms to Consumers	. 52
	B.	Harms to Competition	. 55
IV.	Strea	ming Payola and the Case Against Regulation	.57
	A.	Streaming Payola and Consumer Harm	. 58
		1. Expressive and Dignitary Harm	.61
		2. Information Costs, Search Costs & Opportunity Costs	.65
	B.	Streaming Payola and Competitive Harm	.66
	C.	Lessons for Copyright Law and Legislators	.75
Con	فمعام	on	90

Introduction

Addison Rae Easterling is a twenty-year-old social media personality with tens of millions of followers across Instagram, Twitter, and TikTok. It is on the latter platform where Easterling's talents truly shine. Her account (@addisonre) has the second most followers on TikTok (currently 73 million), even though she only began posting videos a year and a half ago. With an audience this large, Easterling is in high demand from companies that have goods to sell. Her dance videos provide an ideal platform to advertise clothes, makeup, and, of course, music. Interestingly, U.S. law treats her promotional activities for these products differently. When Easterling receives money to promote American Eagle clothes or makeup by Item Beauty, U.S. law requires her to disclose the payments to her audience. Similarly, if Easterling were a radio DJ, she would have to tell her listeners that she'd been paid to play to song. Currently, however, U.S. law mandates no such disclosure on TikTok or other streaming platforms. Easterling can take money from Warner Music to dance to Megan Thee Stallion's latest song,² and she need not disclose it. The same is true for curators of playlists on Spotify or YouTube. Record labels can pay playlisters to add songs to their popular lists and, at least as a matter of federal law,³ they may do so without disclosing the payment.

But record labels paying for plays—or payola—isn't new. At the beginning of the twentieth century, sheet music publishers paid dance bands to perform their songs, hoping to boost music sales. By the middle of the century, radio DJs controlled access to the ears—and wallets—of America's youth. Record labels secretly paid them hundreds of thousands of dollars to favor their songs, leading to a congressional investigation and, ultimately, the enactment of

¹ addison rae (@addisonre), TIKTOK, https://www.tiktok.com/@addisonre?lang=en (last visited Feb. 7, 2021).

Addison rae (@addisonre), *Cry Baby (feat. DaBaby)*, TIKTOK (Dec. 29, 2020), https://www.tiktok.com/@addisonre/video/6911503601919741190?referer_url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.brandwatch.com%2Fblog%2Fmost-followers-on-tiktok%2F&referer_video_id=6882416889264344325&source=h5_t&sender_device=pc&sender_web_id=6847505604904748549&is_from_webapp=v1.

³ Some states have begun regulating online advertising; *see, e.g.*, California's "Social Media DISCLOSE Act," AB 2188 (CA 2018), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB 2188. Some streaming platforms also forbid the practice, to mixed effect, as discussed in Part II *infra*.

⁴ We describe the history of payola practices and their regulation in Part I.

regulations intended to curb payola. But payola did not disappear; by the 1980s in had reemerged as a moral panic connected with organized crime. Each era of music distribution has its own payola story. This is ours.

Drawing on novel qualitative empirical research with music industry participants, this Article catalogs a variety of novel music streaming promotion strategies in which artists and their record labels engage in payola; i.e., pay to have their songs played or playlisted.⁵ But unlike traditional payola in which DJs were paid to spin records, these streaming promotional practices are not regulated and do not need not be disclosed to audiences. These new forms of streaming payola receive different treatment because the amendments to the Communications Act that sought to curb radio payola do not apply to the internet. Similarly, Federal Trade Commission rules requiring disclosure of sponsored advertising for goods like clothes and makeup do not cover music promotion.

The proliferation of streaming pay-for-play has not been embraced by all commentators. Some have suggested that these practices "potentially discriminate[] against smaller labels and artists who don't have that kind of money to spend." They worry that streaming payola will further undermine competition in the music industry, aiding established artists and labels at the expense of small, independent, and diverse voices. Berklee College of Music professor George Howard observed, for example, that "[a]ll [streaming payola] does is continue what payola has always done—the major labels, which have the most money and the most frequent releases, get the

ROLLING STONE (Dec. 2, 2019), https://www.rollingstone.com/music/music-features/spotify-marquee-ad-cost-5000-915990/ [hereinafter Leight, A New Tool].

⁵ This Article's use of empirical methodology is part of the development in legal scholarship generally, and intellectual property law scholarship more specifically, of efforts to study the actual experiences of people who engage with the legal system. While some empirical projects are quantitative, others, like this one, are qualitative. For examples of recent empirical legal scholarship, see JESSICA SILBEY, THE EUREKA MYTH: CREATORS, INNOVATORS, AND EVERYDAY INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY (2014); Colleen V. Chien, Startups and Patent Trolls, 17 STAN. TECH. L. REV. 461 (2014); Peter C. DiCola, Money from Music: Survey Evidence on Musicians' Revenue and Lessons about Copyright Incentives, 55 ARIZ. L. REV. 301 (2013); Lisa Larrimore Ouellette, Do Patents Disclose Useful Information?, 25 HARV. J.L. & TECH. 545 (2012); Christopher Buccafusco & Paul J. Heald, Do Bad Things Happen When Works Enter the Public Domain?: Empirical Tests of Copyright Term Extension, 28 BERK. TECH. L. J. 1 (2013); Kristelia A. García & Justin McCrary, A Reconsideration of Copyright's Term, 71 ALA. L. REV. 351 (2019).

⁶ Elias Leight, A New Tool from Spotify Walks the Line Between Advertising and Pay-For-Play,

most play[.]"⁷ Other commentators worry that pay-for-play will subject listeners to inferior quality music, because playlists will be filled with songs that paid for a spot rather than earning one via their own intrinsic merit.

In this Article, we consider the normative arguments in favor of regulating streaming payola and find them unpersuasive. Neither the claim that listeners will be drowned by a deluge of "bad" music, nor that pay-for-play undermines competition are borne out by either historical experience or social scientific analysis. In general, people's musical tastes are fairly malleable, so many listeners find that they happen to like the music that they hear, whether or not its performance was paid for, and whether or not they are aware that it was. In addition, should listeners find a playlister or influencer's choices unpalatable, they have at their disposal a virtually cost-free option: they can simply switch to one of the many other music streaming options available.

Streaming payola is also unlikely to harm competition in the music industry. On the contrary, paying for plays has been one of the most effective means for independent musicians to connect with mainstream audiences. Historically, established industry actors have objected most strenuously to payola, presumably because it introduces an additional cost for something that they already enjoy—access to a large audience. To the extent competition is a concern for the music industry, the increasing consolidation of both the major record labels and the content distribution platforms is far more worrisome than paying influencers to dance to pop songs.

Our account of streaming payola also bears on copyright law's treatment of video streaming platforms like TikTok and Instagram. We show that these videos can offer tremendous promotional value for musicians. For example, going viral on TikTok was essential to Lil Nas X's record-breaking success with "Old Town Road." Just as terrestrial radio often provides promotional value for record labels who do not receive compensation for radio plays, TikTok videos may promote songs in ways that shouldn't necessarily trigger payments to the record labels. In addition, the establishment of new statutory royalties in this space could advantage incumbent platforms, and increase the cost of entry for potential competitors. For these reasons, we encourage caution and thoughtfulness as lawmakers consider whether and how to regulate streaming payola and to impose copyright liability.

⁷ *Id*.

⁸ See explanation Part I.D infra.

This Article begins with a brief account of the history of payola and its legal regulation in the U.S. Part I tracks the development of payola practices from sheet music through radio, and it discusses both the laws requiring disclosure of broadcast payola and copyright law's treatment of sound recordings. Part II catalogs streaming payola practices involving influencers, playlisters, and third-party marketing companies that help musicians find audiences for a price. This Part draws on a novel set of qualitative interviews that we conducted with a diverse group of artists and music industry professionals during the summer and fall of 2020. In Part III, we recount the normative arguments in favor of regulating payola, focusing in particular on harms to consumers and harms to competition, and in Part IV we address these arguments and explain why we believe that treating streaming payola like broadcast payola is, at best, unproductive and, at worst, harmful. We also offer some potential lessons that policymakers and courts confronting unauthorized uses of works in streaming videos can learn from the advent, proliferation, and impact of streaming pavola on the music industry.

I. PAYOLA AND ITS REGULATION IN THE U.S.

For as long as Americans have been selling music, they have been paying people to help them promote it. As with many products, people don't always know what music they want to consume in advance, or even what their options are. So music sellers—whether of sheet music, vinyl albums, or streams—must advertise to consumers. But advertising music is different from advertising dish soap or halfton pickup trucks. Instead of telling consumers about the product's valuable qualities (real or imagined), advertising a song—whether by radio, tour, or influencer—boils down to playing the song for listeners, who can then decide whether they would like to consume more of it. 10

Unsurprisingly then, music sellers have long sought ways to encourage those who play music for others—band leaders, at first, and then radio DJs, most prominently—to perform their songs.¹¹ Often,

⁹ Alan Peacock & Ronald Weir, The Composer in the Market Place 65-66 (1975).

¹⁰ Randal C. Picker, *Copyright as Entry Policy*, ANTITRUST BULL. 423, 432 (2002).

¹¹ Kerry Seagrave tracks the history of pay-for-play from the 19th century to the late 20th century. Kerry Seagrave, Payola in the Music Industry: A History, 1880-1991 (1994).

the best encouragement was cash, although it might also include gifts, drugs, or a share of copyright royalties. Unsurprisingly, other parties—including competitors, regulators, and the public—have sometimes found the practice of pay-for-play objectionable.¹²

In this Part, we describe the history and eventual regulation of payola in the United States, from the late 19th century to the present. We begin by briefly recounting the various attempts by music sellers to encourage band leaders and radio DJs to perform their songs, including the scandal involving Dick Clark and other DJs in the middle of the twentieth century that led to the FCC's modern payola regulations. Next, we explain the current state of payola regulation in the U.S., most importantly, the FCC's regulations on "sponsorship disclosure."

Notably, payola regulation does not make the practice illegal; instead, it simply requires that any such payments to broadcasters or their employees be disclosed to the listening public. This disclosure requirement is further limited by the fact that it applies only to radio and television broadcasters but not to music streaming services. Finally, we explain how the existence of payola has affected copyright law's treatment of public performance rights for sound recordings. Because record labels have long treated radio performance as advertising for records, Congress chose not to extend public performance rights to sound recordings.

A. Music Publishers, Vaudeville, and the Payment System

Tin Pan Alley, the name given to the section of West 28th Street between Fifth and Sixth Avenues in New York City in the late nineteenth and early twentieth century, is known as the birthplace of the U.S. music publishing industry. ¹³ It is less commonly, but no less accurately, attributed as the place where "payola"—a contraction of the words "pay" and "Victrola"—got its start in the U.S. ¹⁴

Before the invention of recorded music in the beginning of the twentieth century, songs were exclusively sold as sheet music by

¹³ Logan Culwell-Block, Tin Pan Alley Buildings, Birthplace of American Popular Music Publishing, Designated Landmarks, PLAYBILL (Dec. 12, 2019), https://www.playbill.com/article/tin-pan-alley-buildings-birthplace-of-american-popular-music-publishing-designated-landmarks.

¹² Id. at vii.

¹⁴ Ronald Coase notes a London music publishing house that engaged in various attempts to promote the sales of its sheet music as early as the 1850s. Ronald H. Coase, *Payola in Radio and Television Broadcasting*, 22 J. L. ECON. 269, 270 (1979).

music publishers. Publishers owned the copyrights to musical compositions, ¹⁵ and they sold copies of sheet music to people who would play music for themselves and their families. ¹⁶ Publishers, of course, wanted consumers to purchase *their* compositions rather than their competitors'. But first, consumers had to be made aware of what music was available. This meant going to the people who performed music for the public. ¹⁷

Beginning in the late 1800s, music publishers often slipped a few dollars to piano players inside Woolworth department stores in exchange for them playing certain songs in an effort to boost the sales of piano rolls for those compositions. 18 Publishers also paid silent film production companies to use their music. 19 But the largest audiences of the early twentieth century were those who attended vaudeville acts or went to dance halls.²⁰ After attending a show or a dance, people might want to purchase a copy of the sheet music to play at home. They could often do so on the way out of the theatre or hall. It was key, then, for publishers to have their songs played as frequently as possible. To increase performance of their songs, the publishers employed "pluggers" who encouraged bands to play their employer's songs.²¹ According to a contemporary account, "The Plugger . . . is the publisher's lobbyist wherever music is played. He it is who, by all the arts of persuasion, intrigue, bribery, mayhem, malfeasance, cajolery, entreaty, threat, insinuation, persistence and whatever else he has, sees to it that his employer's music shall be heard."²²

Of course, band leaders were often all too happy to accept cash and gifts to play particular songs.²³ Pluggers also used subtler methods

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

¹⁵ Original musical compositions—principally a song's lyrics and melody—have been granted copyrights since 1836 in the U.S. *See* 5 MELVILLE B. NIMMER & DAVID NIMMER, NIMMER ON COPYRIGHT § 24.01, at 24-2 (2000).

¹⁶ They would (at least in theory) then remit royalties back to the songs' composers.

¹⁷ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at viii ("From 1880 through the first couple decades of the 20th century, payola was usually money paid directly to singers and others who used incidental music in their acts.").

¹⁸ *Id.* at 20.

¹⁹ Id. at 19. In the 1930s and 40s, Warner Brothers began creating cartoons—Looney Tunes and Merrie Melodies—to promote the catalogue of songs that it had recently purchased. See Looney Tunes, WIKIPEDIA, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Looney_Tunes#cite_note-bcdb-2 (last visited Feb. 7, 2021).

²⁰ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 19.

²¹ *Id*.

²² Isaac Goldberg, Tin Pan Alley 203 (1930).

²³ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 272-73.

for paying performers. In many cases, a bandleader who agreed to perform a song would receive a separate fee for creating an "arrangement" of the song for his band.²⁴ These fees could be substantial, even though the creative work was often anything but.²⁵ In addition, performers might be "cut in" on a song's royalties, either as a direct payment for performing the song or because they were given an interest in the song's copyright.²⁶ With a cut in on royalties, performers were even further incentivized to encourage listeners to purchase copies of the sheet music.

Although pay-for-play, cut ins, and copyright royalties were valuable business strategies for both music publishers and performers, they were also the target of vociferous complaints and coordinated attacks from the very beginning.²⁷ As early as the 1890s, some music publishers attempted to band together to eliminate payments to performers.²⁸ These efforts continued with the formation of the Music Publishers Protective Association in 1917, whose goal was to

Promote and foster clean and free competition among music publishers by eradicating the evil custom of paying tribute or gratuities to singers or musicians...which custom has worked to the detriment of the theatre management and the public through the rendition of music, not because of its merit, but because those singing or rendering it received gratuities in some form for doing so.²⁹

Violation of the Association's ban on paying performers could result in a \$5,000 fine on the music publisher.³⁰

From this early effort to prohibit pay-for-play, a number of themes that recur throughout the twentieth century are already apparent: First, the established publishers were the ones leading the efforts to ban payola.³¹ Second, the principal harm they associated

²⁶ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 277.

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁴ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 34-35.

²⁵ Id

²⁷ Id.

²⁸ Id at 273

²⁹ Quoted in Coase, *supra* note 14, at 276. *See also* SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 10, at 16-17.

³⁰ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 16.

³¹ Seagrave notes that the association was formed by twenty-five of the "biggest and most influential" publishers in the country. *Id.* at 16-17. *See also J. Gregory Sidak & David E. Kronemyer, The New Payola and the American Record Industry: Transactions Costs and Precautionary Ignorance in Contracts for Illicit Services,* 10 HARV. J. L. & PUB. POL'Y. 521,

with pay-for-play was the cost to consumers who would be forced to listen to "bad" music.³² Instead of playing the songs that people wanted to hear, performers would, according to the publishers, play those they had been paid to play. Ultimately, the effort to quash payments to performers failed.³³ As Edward B. Marks, the association's president, admitted in 1934, "We got rid of the flagrant evil of paying acts, but the *sub rosa* practice never entirely ceased."³⁴

B. Radio, Disc Jockeys, and the Rise and Regulation of Payola

The advent of phonograph records and the emergence of broadcast radio in the second quarter of the twentieth century revolutionized the music industry.³⁵ Pay-for-play certainly didn't vanish; if anything, it expanded and became a matter of national discourse and congressional action. But records and radio changed both the payers and the payees in payola transactions. From the 1940s, record companies, in addition to the music publishers, were the ones seeking music promotion.³⁶ But instead of paying band leaders or vaudeville acts to perform songs, they were now paying radio DJs to spin their records.³⁷ This ultimately inspired the FCC's payola regulations which remain in place today.

By the 1930s, more and more Americans were listening to and learning about music primarily from broadcast radio.³⁸ Music publishers began paying radio stations to play their songs, usually

521-22 (1987) ("since at least the 1890s, movements to prohibit payola have been used as competitive weapons by record and music publishing firms. Those firms have acted, sometimes in concert, not only to reduce their own advertising costs, but also to restrict the advertising alternatives by which new entrants could expose to the public their sound recordings and copyrighted compositions.").

³² SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 22.

³³ See Coase, *supra* note 14, at 276-77.

³⁴ Edward B. Marks, They All Sang 135 (1934).

³⁵ See, e.g., Aaron Hawley, Radio's Influence on Music from 1919 to 1926, HONORS THESES 119

https://scholarlycommons.obu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1116&context=hon ors_theses (offering an account of the impact changes in technology wrought on audience behavior).

³⁶ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 286.

³⁷ *Id*.

³⁸ By the late 1920s, Columbia Records was issuing over a thousand new discs per year in the U.S. Pekka Gronow, *The Record Industry: The Growth of a Mass Medium*, 3 POP. MUSIC 53, 65 (1983).

with the station's band performing the tune on a broadcast. Some publishers reported paying more in payola to the stations than the stations returned to them in royalties.³⁹ Such transactions were presumably beneficial to the music publishers who made their money selling sheet music. Nonetheless, the established publishers tried to quash pay-for-play—this time enlisting the Federal Trade Commission (FTC)—but again, they failed.⁴⁰

Two major changes during this period fundamentally altered the way that most Americans consumed music. First, with the end of the Great Depression, Americans had more disposable income, and they spent generous amounts of it on recorded music.⁴¹ Many households had record players, and, by 1942, Americans purchased more than 140 million records.⁴² Second, radio stations increasingly switched formats from live performances to recorded music, with records chosen by men⁴³ who became tastemakers and celebrities. Disc jockeys like Alan Freed and Dick Clark became household names, and spins on their programs could generate enormous record sales.⁴⁴ Accordingly, DJs became the key to selling records in the middle of the twentieth century and, as a result, the principal recipients of payola. DJs at stations with smaller audiences might take in \$25 to \$50 a week in payola, while those at the major stations in the big cities could bring in many multiples of their incomes in cash and gifts. 45 As payola historian Kerry Seagrave notes, "For the first time in the music industry payola was paid to people who had nothing to do with the music, except to introduce it."46

At the time, these payments were, for the most part, entirely legal.⁴⁷ Section 317 of the Communications Act of 1934 required radio stations to announce any "service, money, or valuable

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³⁹ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 37.

⁴⁰ *Id.* at 49-50.

⁴¹ WILLIAM H. YOUNG & NANCY K. YOUNG, MUSIC OF THE GREAT DEPRESSION 21 (2005) ("not until 1934 did record sales again begin a long, slow climb to their former levels.").

⁴² *Id*.

⁴³ Almost all of the early disc jockeys were men. Donna Halper, Invisible Stars: A Social History of Women in American Broadcasting, 260 (2015).

⁴⁴ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 287.

⁴⁵ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 80-84.

⁴⁶ *Id.* at 56.

⁴⁷ Some states had commercial bribery statutes that may have outlawed some payola practices, but they were never enforced. *See e.g.*, NY CLS Penal § 180.00. See also, SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 105.

consideration" that they received as payment to their audiences, ⁴⁸ but, in general, payola went to DJs, not to the stations themselves. The FCC, the regulatory agency in charge of the Communications Act, thus had no oversight. ⁴⁹

But just as payola at the beginning of the century had raised the ire of established music publishers, the staggering growth of payfor-play to radio DJs eventually attracted the attention of established record labels intent on putting a stop to it. Once again, they claimed that the brunt of payola's harms were borne by listeners forced to listen to inferior music. This time, however, the arguments against payola took place in an explicit political, moral, and racial context, as payola was blamed for the popularity of rock & roll and rhythm & blues music—i.e., "Black music".

Throughout the 1940s, the American Society of Composers, Authors and Publishers (ASCAP) found itself in a pitched battle with an upstart rival, Broadcast Music, Inc. (BMI). Both still in operation today, ASCAP and BMI are performance rights organizations. They are responsible for collecting royalties owed to music publishers and songwriters whenever their compositions are publicly performed. ASCAP, the earlier entrant into the market, was the dominant organization throughout the first half of the twentieth century. In a typical week in the 1940s, 97 songs on a Top 100 chart were licensed through ASCAP, with just three BMI tunes. By the middle of the 1950s, however, the ratios were reversed. As a new entrant, BMI wasn't in a position to sign established songwriters who wrote popular ballads sung by nectar-voiced crooners. Instead, BMI secured the rights to publish the songs of increasingly popular rock & roll and rhythm & blues musicians. Si

What might otherwise be explained as a natural evolution in musical tastes was, to ASCAP, the result of a payola conspiracy by BMI and the rock, "hillbilly," and "race" (as records intended for Black audiences were called) record companies.⁵⁴ Articles in industry publications like *Billboard*, *Variety*, and *Down Beat* lamented

⁴⁸ 47 U.S.C. § 317.

⁴⁹ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 296.

⁵⁰ Maria A. Pallante, *ASCAP at 100*, 61 J. COPYRIGHT SOC'Y USA 545 (2014); Peter DiCola & Matthew Sag, *An Information-Gathering Approach to Copyright Policy*, 34 CARDOZO L. REV. 173, 182 (2012).

⁵¹ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 120.

⁵² *Id*.

⁵³ *Id*.

⁵⁴ Id. at 82.

payola's magnitude and its deleterious effect on music quality. According to one columnist, "Our level of popular music has become abysmal, and the bottom appears to be fathomless...not because of the public primarily, but because of the recording directors, the song publishers and especially, the disk jockeys." DJs, who often had complete control over the songs they played, were playing rock & roll music or songs by Black artists like Little Richard not because of their intrinsic merit, critics argued, but because they were paid to do so. Ultimately, they alleged, it was the ears and minds of impressionable youths that would suffer. A report by a nonprofit group called the Listener's Lobby mourned:

It is clear that disk jockey programs are not designed to cultivate musical tastes to set examples of vocabulary or diction, or in any other way to educate their audience. ... As an institution the disk jockey tends to regulate the whole teen-age group to an inferior position in the social structure—and then to keep them there. By his sanctioning the relatively inferior tastes in music and the other arts, his emphasis on sensation as opposed to analysis, and his limitation of his audience to an extremely narrow range of 'favorite' material (all of these being characteristics of the lower social classes), the disk jockey confines teenagers within one the better-designed, and one of the lowest, compartments of the social structure. ⁵⁷

Yet, as Seagrave explains,

Articles such as these laid the groundwork for shifting much of the blame for payola away from its source—large, white publishers and record companies—onto weaker elements—small, Black indies and deejays—with emphasis on the Black spinners. By targeting rhythm and blues and country, focus was also switched to the smaller and weaker BMI licensing agency away from the powerful, white ASCAP.⁵⁸

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

⁵⁵ Nat Hentoff, DIs too powerful?, DOWN BEAT, Mar. 21, 1952, at 11.

⁵⁶ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 288.

⁵⁷ Quoted in SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 121-22.

⁵⁸ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 82.

Throughout the late 1950s, ASCAP and the major record labels used their political power to force a series of state and federal inquiries into payola practices. In 1958, at the behest of ASCAP, Senator George Smathers introduced a bill that would prohibit music publishers and record companies from owning licenses for broadcasting stations.⁵⁹ Discussion of the bill would include testimony about payola practices by BMI and its associated companies.⁶⁰ By 1959, the New York District Attorney's Office, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), the FCC, and the House of Representatives had separately opened investigations into payola and related practices.⁶¹

Much of the focus of these investigations was directed toward the two most prominent DJs of the era: Alan Freed and Dick Clark.⁶² Alan Freed, the maverick DJ and promoter widely considered to be the father of rock and roll in the U.S., was dragged in to testify before the House, as was America's media darling, Dick Clark. While Clark got off with a slap on the wrist, 63 Freed—who refused to sign an affidavit declaring that he'd never accepted pavola—received much worse treatment. Freed was one of the men charged with commercial bribery by the state of New York, to which he pled guilty. He was also indicted on federal tax fraud charges by the IRS, but he died, broke and alone, before his case concluded.⁶⁴ Dick Clark, of course, recovered from his brush with payola. After being declared "a fine young man" by Oren Harris, Chair of the House Special Subcommittee on Legislative Oversight, 65 Clark went on to produce and host American Bandstand for nearly thirty years after the conclusion of the hearings.⁶⁶

⁵⁹ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 287.

⁶⁰ For details, see SEAGRAVE, supra note 11, at 94-99.

⁶¹ *Id.* at 10, at 107-115. Some of these inquiries were related to the contemporaneous quiz show scandals. *See* Coase, *supra* note 14, at 288-90.

⁶² SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 109.

⁶³ At the time of the investigation, Clark's companies were listed as owner of the copyrights to 160 songs, which, coincidentally, were played on his programs substantially more often after he acquired the rights. *Id.* at 147.

⁶⁴ *Id.* at 153.

⁶⁵ *Id.* at 148.

⁶⁶ American Bandstand, DICK CLARK PRODUCTIONS, https://www.dickclark.com/shows/american-bandstand/ (last visted Feb. 7, 2021).

Some attribute the difference in treatment between Clark and Freed to Freed's abrasiveness and refusal to cooperate. 67 Others explain the disparity differently: Freed "consorted" with Black musicians. He used Black slang and hosted interracial shows. He was notorious for playing Black records on radio stations that prohibited them, and at a time when mainstream broadcasters always played white covers of Black songs:

It was a common occurrence in the 50's—Little Richard had a song and then Pat Boone would redo the song and the radio station would play the white version...Alan Freed refused to do that. If Chuck Berry made it first, he wouldn't play anyone else doing that song. He made enemies because of it.⁶⁸

Commentary from the time of the congressional payola hearings supports the notion that the impetus of the U.S.'s newfound moral outrage against the decades-long practice of payola stemmed less from a desire to preserve ethical business practices and more from a desire to preserve traditional class and race divisions, as well as to avoid a competitive threat to mainstream—i.e., "white"—music. Emanuel Cellar, chairman of the House Judiciary Committee, derisively called rock & roll the "natural expression of [Black people's] emotions and feelings." Songwriter Billy Rose testified that "[n]ot only are most of the [rock and roll] songs junk, but in many cases they are obscene... it is a set of untalented twitchers and twisters whose appeal is largely to the zoot suiter and the juvenile delinquent." In other words, "[a]s long as it remained marginal, artistically and economically, rock was little more than an irritation... [b]ut as rock's infiltration of the mainstream grew, it

⁶⁷ See e.g., Lydia Hutchinson, Alan Freed and the Radio Payola Scandal, PERFORMING SONGWRITER (Aug. 20, 2015), https://performingsongwriter.com/alan-freed-payola-scandal/.

⁶⁸ Bernard Weinraub, *The Man Who Knew It Wasn't Only Rock 'n' Roll*, NY TIMES (Oct. 14, 1999), https://www.nytimes.com/1999/10/14/arts/the-man-who-knew-it-wasn-t-only-rock-n-roll.html.

⁶⁹ Pete Grendysa, The Forty Year War: The Story of Music Licensing Societies, GOLDMINE, Feb. 1978, at 23.

⁷⁰ Testimony of Billy Rose, Hearing on Monopoly Problems in Regulated Industries, 84th Cong. (1957) at 4425–26.

represented a powerful threat to longstanding notions of what was culturally acceptable, even sparking government interest."⁷¹

Although most Congressmen, the regulatory agencies, and the public seemed to accept that payola was harmful, there were occasional voices of protest. Smaller, independent labels generally preferred payola to the alternative-namely, no opportunity to get their songs played on the radio. 72 While smaller labels had less money than the majors to pay for access, they were at an even greater disadvantage when it came to the subtler influence that majors could exert on radio station owners. As Seagrave notes, "It was easier and cheaper to reach a jockey than someone higher up at the station."73 And while the independent labels might not have had the money to buy favor with the likes of Freed or Clark, by spending money with local DJs in smaller markets, they could hope to crack Top 100 lists and ultimately get air time on the major stations.⁷⁴ For this reason, many smaller record labels argued that rather than being anticompetitive as the FTC claimed, payola actually enabled them to compete with market incumbents.

The fruits of multiple investigations from 1958-1960 were substantial. In addition to numerous indictments and convictions for commercial bribery in New York, the FTC ultimately accused dozens of radio stations and record distributors of unfair and deceptive trade practices. According to the FTC, payola deceived the public and suppressed competition. For its part, the FCC proposed various pieces of legislation to combat payola, and it clarified that radio stations receiving free records were obliged to disclose them.

Ultimately, and most significantly, the 1960 congressional hearings resulted in amendment of the Communications Act of 1934 to require disclosure to listeners if a song was aired in exchange for money or other valuable consideration, including consideration paid

⁷¹ John C. Hadjuk, Music Wars: Money, Politics, and Race in the Construction of Rock and Roll Culture, 1940-1960, 147 (2018).

⁷² SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 93.

⁷³ *Id.* at 93.

⁷⁴ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 315-16. During the 1980s another payola scandal erupted over the purchasing of "paper adds," where a radio station accepts money to falsely assert that it played a song, thereby boosting the song's ranking on Top 100 lists. *See* SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 206-09.

⁷⁵ *Id.* at 116, 153.

⁷⁶ *Id.* at 116.

⁷⁷ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 296. This interpretation was subsequently changed with the 1960 amendments to the Communications Act.

to DJs (as opposed to the stations themselves).⁷⁸ Section 508 of the Communications Act now requires station employees to disclose any payments they received to their employers, who, in turn, would disclose them to listeners. Failure to disclose can lead to a fine of up to \$10,000, or a year in jail, or both.⁷⁹ These new regulations put the brakes on the payola train, but only long enough for the music industry to catch its breath, regroup, and go into business with the mob.

Beginning in earnest in 1979, and continuing through the "new payola" scandal of 1986, record labels utilized independent promoters to insulate themselves from liability under the new payola regulations. ⁸⁰ The rise of the indie ⁸¹ promoter is believed to originate from a 1979 FCC administrative ruling determining that "social exchanges between friends are not 'payola." This so-called "friendship exception" allowed independent promoters to lavish extravagant gifts upon their DJ "friends" with impunity. ⁸³ Neil Young lamented this state of affairs in his 1983 song "Payola Blues":

... Payola blues

No matter where I go

I never hear my record on the radio...

[referencing payola of the 1960s:] Well, here's three thousand That ought to get it on Well, thanks a lot man! I love your new song...

[referencing the "friendship exception":] How about this new Mercedes Benz That ought to get it on Well, thanks a lot man!

⁷⁸ 47 U.S.C § 317.

⁷⁹ 47 U.S.C § 508. In addition, the FCC adopted a rule, Section 73.1212, setting forth the broadcasters' responsibility to make this sponsorship identification in the radio broadcast context. FCC Rule 76.1615 sets the same responsibility in the cable television context, where the practice assumes the name "plugola."

⁸⁰ We borrow the term "new payola" here from Sidak & Kronemeyer, *supra* note 31, at 525.

⁸¹ To be clear, "indie" here means promoters who were independent contractors rather than employees of the record labels. This is different from the "indie" record labels that are separate from the "Big Three" major labels.

⁸² In re Applications of Kaye Smith Enter., 71 F.C.C.2d 1402, 1408 (1979).

⁸³ Sidak & Kroneymeyer, supra note 31, at 531-2.

I'll play it all day long[.]84

Importantly, the indie promoter model worked via exclusive arrangements; that is, each independent promoter represented himself (they were all men) as the sole means of connecting with certain stations. This arrangement lent itself nicely to the eventual monopolization of independent promotion by a handful of actors who called themselves "The Network" and their respective mob bosses.

This development distinguished the payola scandal of the 1980s from its predecessors. For one thing, "independent promoters had the ability to exclude records from receiving radio airplay at major...stations." In addition, the widespread "perception that independent promoters were engaging in extortion...did not prompt any government inquiry," allegedly because prospective witnesses "refused to testify because of fear of physical retaliation." One of the most notorious of the independent promoters, and member of the infamous Network—Joe Isgro—was allegedly involved with the Gambino crime family. Records and before his indictment by the FBI, Isgro counted Columbia Records, Warner Records, RCA Records, and Polygram Records among his clients.

C. Contemporary Payola Regulation

The payola scandals of the 1950s-1980s and the accompanying legislative response established the federal rules governing pay-for-play that exist to this day. At least as a federal matter, the rules are fairly simple. The Communications Act does not prohibit record companies from paying, or radio stations from

⁸⁷ *Id.* at 550-1.

⁸⁴ Songwriters: Ben Keith/Neil Young, Lyrics © Silver Fiddle Publishing (1983).

⁸⁵ Sidak & Kroneymeyer, supra note 31, at 533-5.

⁸⁶ *Id.* at 550.

⁸⁸ See, e.g., SEAGRAVE, supra note 11, at 197.

⁸⁹ Larry Rohter, *Payola Trial Is Opening Today for Successful Record Promoter*, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 21, 1990) at https://www.nytimes.com/1990/08/21/arts/payola-trial-is-opening-today-for-successful-record-promoter.html.

Isgro protégé Ralph Tashjian enjoys the unique distinction of being the first independent record promoter convicted under the payola laws in 1989. In the summer of 2018, Tashjian started a new digital promotion company, Intercept Music. With this turn to the internet, Mr. Tashjian has finally gotten out from under the FCC's thumb. Julian Mark, *Legendary SF Mission record promoter Ralph Tashjian turns to tech at 70*, MISSION LOCAL (June 18, 2018) at https://missionlocal.org/2018/06/legendary-sf-mission-record-promoter-turns-to-tech-at-70/.

accepting, money in exchange for spinning particular records. The Act simply requires that these activities be disclosed. 90 As long as a radio station informs its listeners that it or one of its employees has been paid to play a tune, it may do so.

Throughout the remainder of the twentieth century and into the twenty-first, federal and state governments have continued to investigate and prosecute the nondisclosure of payola. In 1986, Senator Al Gore began an investigation into what he termed "the new payola," including the practice of radio stations being paid to falsely claim that they had aired songs in order to boost the songs' rankings in the charts. 91 These so-called "paper adds" made a song look popular, so that other stations would be induced to add it to their respective rotations. 92 Although it might seem meaningless to a record label to have a radio station only pretend to play its song, paper adds could be an enormously valuable strategy for manipulating Top 100 charts. Because the charts used data they received from stations to determine song rankings, appearing in the listings for smaller stations could help a song bubble up to the major stations. And, of course, it was much cheaper to buy access to a station in Springfield than in Los Angeles. It was, in other words, a foot in the (previously locked) door.

In 2004, New York returned to the payola enforcement arena. Then-state Attorney General Eliot Spitzer conducted investigations into the four major record companies, each of whom quickly and quietly settled for sums ranging from \$3.75 to 12 million. The FCC followed suit with its own investigation beginning in 2006, wherein four major radio station owners agreed to pay between \$2 and 4 million each to conclude certain payola investigations. The payola investigations of the payola investigation of the payola investigation of the payola investigation of the payola

Most recently, in late 2019, FCC Commissioner Michael O'Rielly instigated new investigations into illegal payola practices on both broadcast TV and radio. The investigation began as a request from the FCC to the Recording Industry Association of America (the RIAA) to look into "possible violations of federal laws and

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

⁹⁰ 47 U.S.C § 317, 508.

⁹¹ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 204.

⁹² See Rohter, supra note 89. See also law faculty hiring practices.

⁹³ Jeff Leeds, *Spitzer Sues Radio Chain as Part of Music Inquiry*, N.Y. TIMES (Mar. 9, 2006), https://www.nytimes.com/2006/03/09/business/spitzer-sues-radio-chain-as-part-of-music-inquiry.html .

⁹⁴ Jeff Leeds, *U.S. Presses Payola Inquiry After Settlement Talks Stall*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 21, 2006), https://www.nytimes.com/2006/04/21/business/media/us-presses-payola-inquiry-after-settlement-talks-stall.html.

regulations that explicitly prohibit payola."⁹⁵ After an RIAA response deemed "underwhelming,"⁹⁶ O'Rielly reached out to the record labels directly.⁹⁷ As of April 2020, Sony, Warner, and Universal had all responded denying any and all undisclosed pay-for-play arrangements.⁹⁸

Because (at least at the federal level) payola is regulated primarily by the FCC, payola regulation currently applies only to radio and television broadcasting. The Communications Act does nothing to regulate pay-for-play over the internet. Although state commercial bribery laws or FTC advertising rules may be implicated by pay-for-play online, the FCC's payola disclosure requirements do not apply to online music streaming. As we detail in the next Part, however, allegations of what we alternately call "the newest payola," or streaming payola, abound.

D. How Payola Has Affected Copyright Law

Although disputes about payola often involve works that are subject to copyright protection, payola itself does not explicitly implicate copyright law. Nonetheless, the widespread practice of payola has informed the nature of the rights that Congress has given to certain musical works. How the music industry engages in promotion provides valuable information about the scope of copyright that different sorts of works may or may not need.

As we mentioned above, original musical works—by which we refer to musical compositions—have been subject to copyright since 1831.⁹⁹ Copyright arose for music during a period in which the only means of reproducing musical works was via sheet music.¹⁰⁰ In

⁹⁵ Letter from Michael O'Rielly, Comm'r, Federal Comm. Commission, to Mitch Glazier, Chairman and CEO, Recording Indus. Ass'n of America (Sep. 4, 2019) (found at https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-359469A1.pdf).

⁹⁶ Mike O'Rielly (@MPORielly), TWITTER (Oct. 8, 2019, 8:51 AM), https://twitter.com/MPORielly/status/1181582829110644736.

⁹⁷ Letter from Mike O'Rielly, Comm'r, Federal Comm. Commission, to Wade Leak Senior Vice President, Deputy Gen. Couns., Chief Compliance, Ethics and Privacy Officer, Sony Music Entm't, Saheli Datta, Head of Glob. Compliance, Universal Music Grp., and Trent Tappe, Senior Vice President, Deputy Gen. Souns., and Chief Compliance Officer, Warner Music Grp. (Jan. 16, 2020) (A copy of that request is available at https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-361998A1.pdf).

⁹⁸ Mike O'Rielly (@MPORielly), TWITTER (Apr. 21, 2020, 12:18 PM), https://twitter.com/MPORielly/status/1252662966647914505.

⁹⁹ Act of Feb. 3, 1831, ch. 16, 4 Stat. 436.

¹⁰⁰ Michael W. Carroll, The Struggle for Music Copyright, 57 FLA. L. REV. 907, 930 (2005).

granting copyright to the lyrics and melody of a song, Congress was ensuring that competitors couldn't simply copy the sheet music of successful songs, undercutting the prices of the publishing company that first brought the piece to market. ¹⁰¹ For much of the twentieth century, though, concerns about unauthorized copying did not extend to records. ¹⁰² Pressing vinyl or shellac was expensive and cumbersome, and there was little worry that rival record companies would copy the recordings of successful hits. ¹⁰³ In fact, they didn't need to, because copyright's compulsory licensing provisions allowed other record companies to re-record virtually any song they wanted. ¹⁰⁴

Because records weren't seriously at risk of unauthorized copying, Congress did not believe it was necessary to grant separate copyright interests to musical recordings. 105 It wasn't until 1972, when technology that enabled cheap record copying emerged (i.e., cassette tape recorders), that Congress established distinct copyrights in "sound recordings." Even then, Congress treated sound recording copyrights differently from musical composition copyrights. Unlike the owners of musical composition copyrights, sound recording copyright owners were not given public performance rights in their

¹⁰¹ For the economic theory of copyright law *see* William M. Landes & Richard A. Posner, *An Economic Analysis of Copyright Law*, 18 J. LEG. STUD. 325 (1989).

¹⁰² For brief treatment of record piracy see Melville Nimmer, *Photocopying and Record Piracy: Of Dred Scott and Alice in Wonderland*, 22 UCLA L. REV. 1052, 1061 (1974).

¹⁰³ Reebee Garofola, From Music Publishing to MP3: Music and Industry in the Twentieth Century, 17 AM. MUSIC 318, 32-28 (1999).

^{104 17} U.S.C. § 115 (establishing copyright's mechanical licensing provision but which musicians can make recordings of existing compositions by paying a predetermined royalty). Although copyright law's mechanical licensing rules have assisted the development of enormous creativity, they have not always been good for Black artists. During the 1950s and 60s, if a Black artist recorded a hit, record labels could rerecord the song with a white artist. Thus, Pat Boone sold more copies of Little Richard songs than Little Richard did. See Seagrave, supra note 11, at 89. We encourage readers to judge for themselves the respective merits of each version. See spookylorre, PAT BOONE on TV 1957 singing TUTTI FRUTTI FRUTTI little Richard, YouTube (Feb. 15, 2013), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DAwBa8Pqi6Y. See also Robert Brauneis, Copyright, Music, and Race: The Case of Mirror Cover Recordings (May 2, 2020), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3591113 (last visited Feb. 7 2021).

¹⁰⁵ Federal Copyright Protection for Pre-1972 Sound Recordings, U.S. COPYRIGHT OFF. (Dec. 2011), https://www.copyright.gov/docs/sound/pre-72-report.pdf at 7 ("Although sound recordings have existed since the mid-nineteenth century, no federal copyright protection was available to them until 1972.") (citing BARBARA A. RINGER, COPYRIGHT LAW REVISION, STUDY NO. 26: THE UNAUTHORIZED DUPLICATION OF SOUND RECORDINGS, at 21-37 (Feb. 1957)).

works.¹⁰⁷ Thus, when a radio station played a record, it had to pay royalties to the song's publisher, but not to the company that produced the record. The same is still true today.

Why the different treatment? Congress's determination that sound recordings did not merit public performance rights is justified, in part, by the existence of payola. ¹⁰⁸ Radio plays weren't competition for album sales; they were advertising for albums. ¹⁰⁹ Radio stations shouldn't have to pay record companies to play their records, the argument goes, when record companies are paying radio stations for the opportunity. Of course, as we have seen, this was also true of music publishers, but it's always more difficult to revoke rights than to decline to grant them in the first place, especially in the face of the very powerful National Association of Broadcasters (NAB) lobby. ¹¹⁰ The fact that sound recordings enjoy a higher statutory digital royalty than musical compositions is sometimes cited as "compensation" for this disparity, as is the cost-intensive nature of the recording industry as compared to the publishing industry. ¹¹¹

Not until 1996—again, in the face of new technology—did Congress extend some limited public performance rights to sound recordings. ¹¹² By then, the specter of a "celestial jukebox," where

¹⁰⁸ This is not to say that payola was chief motivating factor in the distinction. Throughout the debates about the 1909 Copyright Act, there were concerns about the constitutionality of protecting recordings as "writings" under Article I, section 8, clause 8. RINGER, *supra* note 105, at 4. Ringer also notes that record labels became less enamored of copyright in records when they feared that performers, rather than themselves, might be deemed the works' authors. *Id.* at 36.

¹⁰⁷ See Garofalo, supra note 103.

¹⁰⁹ Timothy J. Dowd, From 78s to MP3s: The Embedded Impact of Technology in the Market for Prerecorded Music, in The Business of Culture 214 (Joseph Lampel, Jamal Shamsie & Theresa K. Lant, eds., 2006).

¹¹⁰ See, e.g., John R. Kettle III, Dancing to the Beat of a Different Drummer: Global Harmonization—And the Need for Congress to Get in Step with a Full Public Performance Right for Sound Recordings, 12 FORDHAM INTELL. PROP. MEDIA & ENT. L.J. 1041, 1053 (2002) ("Joining the NAB's position against a full public performance right for sound recordings are songwriters, music publishers, and performing rights societies. They claim it is the songwriter and music publisher who will lose a substantial portion of income.").

¹¹¹ For example, a typical record costs between \$500K–\$2M to produce. *See, e.g., Typical investment by a major record company in a newly signed artist,* IFPI, http://www.ifpi.org/how-record-labels-invest.php [http://perma.cc/M6ZC-7WUC]. A typical songwriter's advance ranges from \$18,000–\$100,000. *See, e.g.,* DONALD S. PASSMAN, ALL YOU NEED TO KNOW ABOUT THE MUSIC BUSINESS 269 (7th ed. 2009).

 $^{^{112}}$ See 17 U.S.C. § 106(6) (The Copyright Act covers the performance of the sound recording publicly by means of a digital audio transmission only).

internet radio simply became music-on-demand, was sufficient motivation for Congress to require that internet streaming services compensate sound recording copyright owners. Unlike radio, streaming services like Pandora and Spotify threatened to compete with album sales rather than promote them. We will return to this issue in Part IV when we consider how copyright law should treat services like YouTube, TikTok, and Instagram.

* * *

Several important points emerge from this history of payola and its regulation. First, pay-for-play is not now, and never has been, illegal. According to Congress, the FCC, and the FTC, only undisclosed payola presents a problem. Second, the parties complaining loudest about payola are typically established market actors. Although they assert that they are defending consumers' interests, major publishers and record labels have been payola's most vociferous critics. Finally, public performance of copyrighted works has generally been enormously beneficial, rather than harmful, to copyright owners. In fact, as we have seen, having one's songs performed publicly—whether by a vaudeville act or a radio station—often proves so valuable that copyright owners have been willing to pay for the privilege. This dynamic remains unchanged in the new, streaming era as the next Part details.

II. STREAMING PAYOLA

As this Part will show, streaming payola looks a lot like traditional broadcast payola, only with less racism and less regulation. The former distinction is a welcome development; the desirability of the latter is less settled, but we'll attempt to resolve the uncertainty in Part IV. Section A of this Part describes the technological changes that have dragged the music industry (sometimes kicking and screaming) into the modern streaming era. Section B discusses how those changes have impacted streaming promotional opportunities and details how they work. Finally, Section C considers how streaming payola is similar to and different from traditional broadcast payola.

¹¹³ Paul Goldstein, Copyright's Highway: From Gutenberg to the Celestial Jukebox (2003).

David Nimmer, Ignoring the Public, Part I: On the Absurd Complexity of the Digital Audio Transmission Right, 7 UCLA ENT. L. REV. 189 (2000).

A. Changes in Music Consumption: From Sheet Music to Playlists

While the structure of popular music has remained remarkably static—regardless of genre, most popular songs consist of one or more people singing lyrics over instrumental melody and rhythm for three to five minutes—the last century has seen dramatic changes not only in how people listen to music, but also in how they discover and pay for it. As Part I described, at the beginning of the twentieth century, people primarily listened to music live at clubs, shows, and dance halls. They also typically learned about new music through those venues, and they purchased sheet music there to continue listening to it at home. Today, people increasingly listen to music via streaming platforms like Spotify and YouTube. They learn about new music from various playlists on those platforms and from social media platforms like TikTok.

To the extent consumers buy (or access) music, they often do so via platform accounts and monthly subscriptions. In the time period between dance halls and streaming, the era of radio and record stores dominated music promotion and consumption. This section briefly describes the changes over time that have impacted how people consume music, and how they pay for access to listen to songs over and over again. In the next section, we explore the strategies that artists and labels have developed to promote music on streaming platforms and how those strategies have evolved.

For most of human history, if you wanted to hear a piece of music, you had to listen to someone perform it live or play it yourself. Beginning in the middle of the nineteenth century, music publishing houses began to specialize in the printing and sale of sheet music for popular consumption. Some of the publishing houses founded at this time continue to operate in today. Is

By the beginning of the twentieth century, people could purchase pre-recorded music for the first time in the form of player piano rolls. Advancements in the development and popularization of records and record players post-World War II made in-home music

¹¹⁵ We are not currently concerned with live music, although we mention the importance of concerts for promotion in Part II.C.

¹¹⁶ See F. M. Scherer, Quarter Notes and Bank Notes: The Economics of Music Composition in the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries (2003).

¹¹⁷ Ruth Towse, Economics of Music Publishing: Copyright and the Market, 41 J. CULT. ECON. 403, 410 (2017).

¹¹⁸ For example, Boosey & Hawkes.

consumption more accessible to the general population. ¹¹⁹ Introduction of the 8-track tape, and the integration of 8-track players into car decks beginning in the late 1960s, further encouraged the ubiquity of music in popular culture. The newfound portability of music afforded by the advent of cassette tapes and portable cassette players beginning in the late 1970s, ¹²⁰ followed by the domination of CDs and portable CD players throughout the 90s and 2000s, predictably increased music consumption dramatically. ¹²¹

By the late 1990s, the growing popularity of digital music files (MP3s), and portable devices capable of playing them, shifted record labels' business model from one focused on selling music predominantly in physical album format to one focused on selling digital tracks. ¹²² Consumers' dalliance with file-sharing platforms like Napster and Kazaa served to reinforce the preference for individual tracks-on-demand, while simultaneously lowering the price point for legitimate track sales.

When streaming platforms like Spotify began gaining popularity around 2008, record labels had to again pivot to a new consumption model—one with a less certain path to monetization. From a sales perspective, the music industry saw its revenues slashed dramatically as price-per-unit sales fell from an average of \$16.99 (for the sale of a physical album)¹²³ to \$12.99 (for the sale of a digital album)¹²⁴ to \$0.99 (for the sale of a digital track)¹²⁵ to \$.0006 (average

14.

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

¹¹⁹ See Gronow, supra note 38, at 55.

¹²⁰ Sony's Walkman was first released in 1979. Carl Franzen, *The History of the Walkman:* 35 Years of Iconic Music Players, THE VERGE (July 1, 2014), https://www.theverge.com/2014/7/1/5861062/sony-walkman-at-35.

Devin Coldewey, *30 years ago, the CD started the digital music revelation*, NBC News (Sep. 28, 2012, 1:59 PM), https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/gadgets/30-years-ago-cd-started-digital-music-revolution-flna6167906.

¹²² Steven Witt, How Music Got Free: A Story of Obsession and Invention (2016) (describing the development of the MP3 format).

¹²³ Neil Strauss, *Pennies That Add Up to \$16.98: Why CD's Cost So Much*, N.Y. TIMES (July 5, 1995), https://www.nytimes.com/1995/07/05/arts/pennies-that-add-up-to-16.98-why-cd-s-cost-so-much.html.

¹²⁴ Kristin Thomson & Brian Zisk, *iTunes and Digital Downloads: An Analysis*, FUTURE OF MUSIC COALITION (June 15, 2003), http://futureofmusic.org/article/article/itunes-and-digital-downloads-analysis#:~:text=Albums%20are%20priced%20at%20a,and%20no%20sign%20up%20charges.

125 *Id.*

royalties earned on a digital stream). ¹²⁶ But these lower rates don't mean that record labels are suffering. The major record labels are collectively generating over \$24 million per day in streaming revenues. ¹²⁷ The latest IFPI Global Report ¹²⁸ shows that streaming consumption now accounts for 77.8% of the North American market, up from 74.2% the year before. ¹²⁹ Global recording revenues for 2019 included \$11.4 billion from streaming (all platforms), \$4.4 billion from sales of physical albums (largely owing to a recent resurgence in vinyl), and \$1.5 billion from digital downloads. ¹³⁰

A handful of platforms provide the lion's share of access to music streaming. As of 2020, Spotify reports 286 million monthly active Spotify users. Of those, 130 million pay for the service; the remainder use the freemium version. Pandora's share of the streaming market is shrinking, down to about 60 million monthly active users in 2020. Listener stats for YouTube, and its parent company Alphabet, however, appear to be improving. YouTube Music and Premium have over 20 million subscribers, and hundreds of millions more people use the service to stream music videos. Both Apple Music and Amazon music are in the neighborhood of 60 to 80 million subscribers.

¹²⁶ Ephrat Livni, Mariah Carey's record-breaking day shows how little musicians make from Spotify, QUARTZ (Dec. 25, 2018), https://qz.com/1507361/mariah-careys-record-breaking-day-shows-how-little-musicians-make-from-spotify/.

¹²⁷ Tim Ingham, *The Pandemic Has Hit the Major Labels This Year...But They're Still Generating Over \$1M per Hour from Streaming*, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (Aug. 21, 2020), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/stat-of-the-week-the-pandemic-has-hit-the-major-labels-this-year-but-theyre-still-generating-over-1m-per-hour-from-streaming/.

¹²⁸ IFPI is the International Federation of the Phonographic Industry, a non-profit organization that represents the recording industry worldwide. Ifpi.org.

¹²⁹ Global Music Report: The Industry in 2019, IFPI, 17 (Sep. 26, 2020), https://www.ifpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Global_Music_Report-the_Industry_in_2019-en.pdf.

¹³⁰ Id. at 31.

¹³¹ Mansoor Iqbal, *Spotify Usage and Revenue Statistics (2020)*, BUS. OF APPS (Oct. 30, 2020), https://www.businessofapps.com/data/spotify-statistics/.

¹³² Murray Stassen, SiriusXM's annual revenues were up 35% in 2019, but Pandora's monthly active users fell by nearly 6m, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (Feb. 4, 2020), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/siriusxms-annual-revenues-were-up-35-in-2019-but-pandoras-monthly-active-users-fell-by-nearly-6m/.

¹³³ Stuart Dredge, *Alphabet reveals YouTube revenues and subscription figures*, MUSIC ALLY (Feb. 4 2020), https://musically.com/2020/02/04/alphabet-reveals-youtube-revenues-and-subscription-figures/.

¹³⁴ Stuart Dredge, *How many users do Spotify, Apple Music and other big music streaming services have?*, MUSIC ALLY (Feb. 19, 2020), https://musically.com/2020/02/19/spotify-apple-

Among the most important developments in contemporary music consumption is the emergence of the playlist as one of the principal means by which people listen to and discover music. Playlists resemble earlier forms of music consumption like radio countdowns or mix tapes. Generally, playlists are comprised of songs by various artists combined according to some governing theme, such as "contemporary R&B" or "classical music for studying." Rather than listening to different albums or selecting individual songs, users can passively listen to music that has been chosen for a particular purpose. Users infrequently make intentional choices about which albums or songs to listen to; rather, they rely on selections made for them by others. Recently, playlists have become one of the most important ways in which people access music on platforms like Spotify and YouTube. 137

The majority of streaming consumers access music via a mobile app. ¹³⁸ Spotify's mobile app, for example, has a "home" page that features the individual users' recently listened-to tracks, albums, and playlists. It also serves as the space where Spotify highlights content—and especially playlists—that it hopes listeners will use. ¹³⁹

Playlists differ in terms of who creates them and how they are compiled. On Spotify, for example, playlists are created by individual users, by record labels, and by Spotify itself. Users' and labels' playlists are selected by curators based on their own judgment and criteria. Any Spotify user can make their own playlist and share it with other listeners. We call these third-party, individually-curated playlists "independent playlists." Some of these independent playlists

how-many-users-big-music-streaming-

services/#:~:text=Apple%20Music%3A%2060m%20subscribers,net%20new%20subscribers%20a%20month.

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

¹³⁵ Maria Eriksson, *The Editorial Playlist as Container Technology: On Spotify and the Logistical Role of Digital Music Packages*, J. CULT. ECON. 1, 1 (2020) ("Building on older practices of queuing tracks before they are broadcasted (as has long been the habit in radio broadcasts and cassette mixtaping for example), playlists were originally introduced to assist fans in the personal organization of musical archives.").

¹³⁶ Tori Misrok, How Playlists Broke the Internet: An Analysis of Copyright in Playlist Ownership, 40 CARDOZO L. REV. 1411 (2019).

¹³⁷ Spotify's editorial playlists alone account for about 30% of streams on the platform. Eriksson, *supra* note 135, at 2.

This is true worldwide. Iqbal, *supra* note 131. https://www.businessofapps.com/data/spotify-statistics/.

Maria Eriksson, Rasmus Fleischer, Anna Johansson, Pelle Snickers & Patrick Vonderau, Spotify Teardown: Inside the Black Box of Streaming Music 119-20 (2019).
 Misrok, supra note 136, at 1420.

have thousands—or even tens of thousands—of followers, ¹⁴¹ and, especially in particularly niches, they can serve as significant tastemakers. ¹⁴² But users wanting to find these independent playlists on Spotify must search for them; Spotify doesn't showcase them on its home screen. ¹⁴³

In addition, the three major record labels curate their own playlists that, unsurprisingly, promote music owned by those labels. Warner produces the Digster series of playlists, Universal's playlist series operates under the name Topsify, and Sony playlists are labeled as originating from Filtr. 144 Spotify features some of these label-made playlists in the Featured Playlists and Genres & Moods aspects of its interface. 145

By far the most important, however, are the playlists that Spotify itself maintains. All of the top twenty-five playlists are Spotify's own. Here, curated by tastemakers employed by the platform, and (ii) algorithmic, or populated by a proprietary algorithm based on listeners' activity, among other things. Here, include Today's Top Hits (~27 million followers) and RapCaviar (~13.5 million followers). Here, curators choose which songs to include in the playlist and in what order they will be presented. Some of these curators, like RapCaviar's Tuma Basa, have become widely known, even revered for their taste. Here, which is the playlist of the playlist and the playlist and the playlist and in the pl

¹⁴¹ Elias Leight, There's So Much Music on Spotify, Artists Are Paying for You to (Hopefully) Find Them, ROLLING STONE (July 28, 2020), https://www.rollingstone.com/music/music-features/spotify-streams-third-party-playlisting-1033700/ ("Some of these rankings have built up healthy followings — right now, for example, there are a pair of user-generated playlists devoted to TikTok songs with over 700,000 followers each, and several more with over 100,000 followers.") [hereinafter Leight, There's So Much Music].

¹⁴² Luis Aguiar & Joel Waldfogel, *Platforms, Promotion, and Product Discovery: Evidence From Spotify Playlists*, NBER Working Paper 24713 (June 2018) at 4 (noting that one user is credited with helping promote Lorde to international stardom).

¹⁴³ ERIKSSON ET AL., *supra* note 139, at 120.

¹⁴⁴ Aguiar & Waldfogel, *supra* note 142, at 4.

¹⁴⁵ ERIKSSON ET AL, *supra* note 139, at 120.

¹⁴⁶ Aguiar & Waldfogel, *supra* note 142, at 7.

¹⁴⁷ Formally, Spotify calls this type of playlist "personalized," but describe it as "algorithmically generated for our users[.]" *See FAQ*, SPOTIFY, https://artists.spotify.com/faq/promotion#how-do-i-get-my-music-on-a-spotify-curated-playlist= (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

Andy Gensler, Spotify's Tuma Basa on Curating RapCaviar, What Not to Do When Pitching and Why He's No Gatekeeper, BILLBOARD (July 14, 2017),

Playlists with names like Daily Mix and Discover Weekly comprise the algorithmic offering at Spotify. While the precise mechanics are proprietary, the idea behind the algorithmic playlists is to collect data on listener behavior—which playlists they follow, which songs they skip, which they repeat, which they "like" etc.—and use it to serve similar fare for the user to discover. Unlike editorial playlists which could appear at best, subjective, and at worst, paid for, algorithmic playlists present as objective and "non-discriminatory." ¹⁴⁹ Users who listen to a lot of the Frozen soundtrack are going to be served a lot of the Moana soundtrack—not because Disney has paid for it, but because the algorithm has predicted that the users (or their children, as the case may be) will like it.

Placement of a song on any of these playlists, with their millions of followers, is enormously valuable to labels and artists since it generally leads to lots of streams, even (perhaps especially) from passive listeners. Indeed, Spotify's decision to take "several decisive steps toward the establishment of a 'lean-back' customer experience where users are encouraged to consume editorial playlists rather than actively browsing for tracks" has served to further cement playlists' domination of contemporary streaming marketing strategy. Is I with their millions of the stream of the strea

The value of placement on these playlists cannot be overstated. Its top playlists reach larger audiences that major radio stations in top markets, and the effects of placement on a list are staggering. ¹⁵² According to recent research by Luis Aguiar and Joel Waldfogel, being added to Spotify's Today's Top Hits raises a song's streams by almost 20 million. Placement on Global Top 50 raises a song's streams by about 3 million, and #1 placement on the New Music Friday playlist raises a song's stream by about 14 million. ¹⁵³ Aguiar

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

https://www.billboard.com/articles/business/7865934/spotify-tuma-basa-curating-rapcaviar-pitching-playlists.

¹⁴⁹ Eriksson, *supra* note 135, at 6.

¹⁵⁰ A passive listener on a streaming service is comparable to a listener of a radio station. The latter picks a genre of station to tune into; the former picks a playlist. In both cases, no further affirmative action is required on the part of the listener; they simply listen to whatever is played to them. Cf. An active listener is someone who searches a particular artist, album, or song to listen to, or who puts together their own playlists for streaming. The majority of streaming users are passive listeners, and passive listeners tend to stream more (since music for them is just background to whatever they're really doing).

¹⁵¹ Eriksson, *supra* note 135, at 1.

¹⁵² Id. at 5

¹⁵³ Aguiar & Waldfogel, *supra* note 142 at 3.

and Waldfogel estimate that being added to Today's Top Hits is worth between \$116,000 to \$163,000 in revenues. 154 In sum, "Spotify...has substantial effects on which new artists and songs become discovered." 155

The platform's ability to do so stems, in large part, from its algorithmic testing: "By the time a song lands on Today's Top Hits or other equally popular sets, Spotify has so relentlessly tested it that it almost can't fail." Both the algorithmic playlists and those from individual creators generate data about which songs are performing well. Spotify's human curators can use this data to supplement their judgments about which songs to include on the top editorial playlists.

B. Streaming Music Promotion

Music promotion is a matter of audience persuasion. As we discussed in Part I, sellers of sheet music relied on live performances to introduce audiences to new tunes. From the 1930s and throughout the rest of the century, radio was the principal means by which music sellers could promote their wares. DJs were the gatekeepers to listeners' ears, and so music sellers engaged in all manner of persuasion to encourage DJs to spin their records. When selling physical records in brick-and-mortar stores like Best Buy or Tower Records, music sellers relied on the "end cap," or the end-of-aisle real estate facing the consumer walkway. End cap space was scarce, so record labels competed fiercely for the opportunity to be in the most accessible parts of the store.

With the advent of the digital album, music promotion shifted from angling to secure an end cap at Target to competing for iTunes' homepage "splash" placement. In both cases, the product being promoted was a newly-released album. The advent of streaming has greatly diminished the role of release-centered marketing. Fortunately for music marketers, it has also brought numerous, highly-desirable replacements, as this section details.

155 Id.

¹⁵⁴ Id.

David Pierce, The Secret Hit-Making Power of the Spotify Playlist, WIRED (May 3, 2017,
 AM), https://www.wired.com/2017/05/secret-hit-making-power-spotify-playlist/.

¹⁵⁷ Towse, *supra* note 117, at 410.

¹⁵⁸ See Elias Leight, Want to Get on the Radio? Have \$50,000?, ROLLING STONE (Aug. 6, 2019), https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/radio-stations-hit-pay-for-play-867825/ [hereinafter Leight, Want to Get on the Radio?].

These days, fewer people are buying physical copies of music. Instead, they access music through one of numerous streaming services, including Spotify, YouTube, Apple Music, Pandora, and Amazon. Music producers no longer chase album sales, but rather streams. While the availability of extensive music catalogs is a boon for listeners, the sheer volume of music makes it even harder for music sellers to command users' attention. 460

This section explores music promotion in the streaming era. In addition to analyzing publicly available information and documentation on the various promotional tactics used in the industry, our research includes in-depth qualitative interviews with a dozen industry insiders conducted in July and August 2020. These interviewees include heads of independent music promotion companies, label executives, distribution directors, and artist managers. The artists represented by our interview sample range from relatively unknown, developing artists to up-and-coming breakout artists to superstars. The genres of these artists include hip-hop, rock, country, classical, electronic, and pop. Where relevant, their insights have been deidentified and included in the analysis that follows. The stream of t

Drawing on this research, we describe two principal music promotion strategies in the streaming environment: (1) via playlists; and (2) via influencers. The first strategy involves placing songs on influential platform playlists through which many users learn of new music. The second strategy involves engaging and developing fans via social media in hopes of driving those fans to stream. Both of these promotional approaches share several common features: First, they both reflect the same general options available under traditional payola structures. Second, they both focus on maximizing the number of streams across consumers (and not necessarily the number

¹⁵⁹ See supra notes 128-131.

¹⁶⁰ See generally Tim Wu, The Attention Merchants: The Epic Scramble to Get Inside Our Heads (2016).

¹⁶¹ Our interviews were conducted via Zoom or telephone and were recorded and transcribed. Our research was approved by the Institutional Review Boards of the University of Colorado and Yeshiva University. Because our interviewees were providing sensitive information, we promised to preserve their anonymity. Accordingly, we have de-identified the particular individuals who we interviewed. Throughout the Article they are referred to using an alphabetic code.

¹⁶² See generally Lisa Webley, Qualitative Approaches to Empirical Legal Research, in OXFORD HANDBOOK OF EMPIRICAL LEGAL RESEARCH (Peter Cane & Herbert Kritzer, eds. 2010).

¹⁶³ Namely, (1) a label could pitch to a local radio DJ; and/or (2) a label could pitch to radio nationwide via The Network or other independent promoter.

of consumers). Finally, they both offer either or both of explicit advertising (i.e., ads that are marked or tagged as paid advertising) and implicit endorsement (i.e., more ambiguous, "faux-organic" promotion that may be mistaken as authentic) options.

1. Via Playlists

As we explained above, streaming platforms are now many people's primary means for accessing and discovering music. And while it's trivially easy for artists to place their music on streaming platforms, getting it heard by listeners is much more complicated. Playlists, and especially the platforms' editorial playlists, are the key to reaching an audience. Accordingly, the playlists' editors serve as gatekeepers who determine which songs get played to the largest audiences, just as radio DJs did before them. The question for artists and record labels, then, is how to get the gatekeepers' attention.

Of course, all of the platforms, their editors, and the music industry professionals we talked to disclaim any role for payola in streaming music promotion. According to one of our interviewees:

> You cannot control editorial. And you can't buy your way into editorial. None of the existing platforms allow you to purchase your way in. You can run advertising against it, and the platforms allow different forms of advertising on their own platform, but you can't buy your way into editorial playlists. So you have to tell a story, you have to get an editor excited. 164

Although it would be legal for Spotify's playlist editors to accept payments for placements without disclosing them, both Spotify and the editors go out of their way to establish their freedom from monetary influence. 165 We have no way of knowing whether this is true or not, but the principal actors assert that it is.

165 For example, Spotify writes in its Artist FAQ that "[a]ny service that claims to offer

guaranteed placement on playlists on Spotify in exchange for money are in violation of our terms and conditions" and "when we identify or are alerted to potential or confirmed cases of stream manipulation, we take action that may include the withholding of royalties, the correction of streaming numbers, and measures to ensure the artist of song's popularity is accurately reflected in our charts. Spotify reserves the right to remove manipulated content from the platform." What are the consequences for participating these illegitimate services? SPOTIFY FOR ARTISTS.

So, what legitimate options are available to obtain spots on coveted playlists? Spotify, for example, encourages artists and labels to utilize its "Spotify for Artists" platform in order to pitch tracks directly to its editorial staff for consideration. ¹⁶⁶ Pitching is free, and requires nothing more than clicking the "Pitch A Song" link on an artist's profile page and providing some basic information, including release date. 167 It is unclear how effective this approach is; several of our interviewees compared "form pitching" to sending an unsolicited demo to a radio station. The Spotify for Artists FAQ effectively supports this analogy: "Pitching a song doesn't guarantee a playlist placement... You can make sure you stay on our editors' radar by building your fanbase and engaging with your audience on Spotify (and beyond - through tours, festivals, and social media)."168 In other words, feel free to send us an automated form alerting us to your new release, but we're still going to give coveted playlist spots to tracks that demonstrate they already have an audience.

We spoke to some music industry professionals who explained that they treated promoting new music to Spotify editors much as they had treated promoting new music to radio DJs or record store buyers in the past. Record labels—at least the major ones—have regularly scheduled meetings with Spotify's editorial teams where the labels' representatives pitch their upcoming "priority" releases, and attempt to garner the interest of the editor in considering them for placement on a coveted playlist. One of our interviewees compared the editorial pitch process to storytelling:

You have to tell a story. You have to get an editor excited. You have to have them feel part of what's going on. So, in that storytelling process for us, sometimes it involves the artists telling their story, or playing music early for one of the editors to get them excited about a project that they're working on or something that's coming up. Having them feel part of the process, maybe we talk to an editor and they get to help us choose what the first song is that we're going

```
https://artists.spotify.com/faq/promotion#what-are-the-consequences-for-participating-in-these-illegitimate-services (last visited Feb. 10, 2021).

166 Spotify for Artists, SPOTIFY, https://artists.spotify.com/ (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

167 FAQ, Some things to keep in mind, SPOTIFY, https://artists.spotify.com/faq/popular#pitching-music-to-playlist-editors visited Feb. 8, 2021).

168 Id.
```

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

to put into the marketplace. It's all really part of the overall storytelling that we do. 169

That said, several of our interviewees—particularly those representing artists not signed to a major label—reported better, more reliable results when buying ads on Spotify:

We always see a spike in the song [we bought ads for] being added to like, Daily Discovery [an algorithmic Spotify playlist], and then even a jump in the next single...every time we run one [of these ads] we always see an uptick...we keep running these ads [which otherwise have a very low click-thru rate and wouldn't be worth it] for this very reason....¹⁷⁰

Spotify's Ad Studio tells artists, labels, and promoters that they aren't paying for plays—only for ads—but our interviewees called this a matter of semantics: "Spotify says it's not pay-for-play...because pay-for-play is a dirty word," 171 and

Even though [Spotify is] not FCC regulated and the term payola might not be...incredibly accurate...I mean, it's the same...it's the same muscle, right?...I mean, it's the same thing as radio payola...I think you see some people feel like it's less of a, you know, quote unquote unethical practice or crime because you're not violating any FCC regulation, but, you know....¹⁷²

Many commentators agree that the line between advertising and pay-for-play is disappearing. ¹⁷³ In June 2020, Spotify announced a new advertising program called Marquee. On the program's web site, Marquee is described as

A full-screen, sponsored recommendation of your new release to Spotify Free and Premium listeners who have shown interest in your music and have the

¹⁶⁹ Interviewee A.

¹⁷⁰ Interviewee E.

¹⁷¹ Interviewee E.

¹⁷² Interviewee H.

¹⁷³ Leight, A New Tool, supra note 6.

potential to listen more. When a listener clicks on a Marquee [ad], they are guided to your new release—and your release alone. This means they can focus solely on your music and discover more of you.¹⁷⁴

In a case study from folk rock band Mt. Joy's experience with Marquee, Spotify reported an 18% conversion rate return on the band's investment. As part of Mt. Joy's release strategy for their new album, Spotify described the program as "increas[ing] their visibility, warm[ing] up their fans, and get[ting] a chance to *gain visibility on algorithmic and editorial playlists*." In a pitch deck, Spotify advises artists and labels to spend at least \$5,000 on Marquee campaigns. According to *Rolling Stone*, "[a]ll this does is continue what payola always has done—the major labels, which have the most money and the most frequent releases, get the most play, consolidating the amount of art that is put out there." 178

YouTube has a similar ad program, TrueView, that enables an artist or label to have their music video run as an advertisement in front of the video actually requested by the user. ¹⁷⁹ This kind of ad is commonly known as a "pre-roll." ¹⁸⁰ If the user then watches the pre-roll for a certain number of seconds, YouTube adds a "view" to the advertised song's video count. ¹⁸¹ The additional views are valuable to artists and labels because they help demonstrate a song's popularity

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

¹⁷⁴ Turn listeners into fans with Marquee, SPOTIFY, https://artists.spotify.com/marquee (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁷⁵ How Mt. Joy Used Marquee's New Audience Segments to Grow Their Fan Base, Spotify (Nov. 12, 2020), https://artists.spotify.com/blog/mt-joy-marquee-audience-segments. This is quite high compared to the average ad conversion rate of 10%. See Sarah Berry, What Is a Good Conversion Rate? (And How Does. Yours Compare?), WEBFX (Apr. 15, 2020), https://www.webfx.com/blog/marketing/what-is-a-good-conversion-rate/#:~:text=What's%20a%20good%20conversion%20rate.than%20the%20average

rate/#:~:text=What's%20a%20good%20conversion%20rate,than%20the%20average%20conversion%20rate.

¹⁷⁶ Id. (emphasis added).

¹⁷⁷ Leight, There's So Much Music, supra note 141.

¹⁷⁸ *Id*.

¹⁷⁹ TrueView, THINK WITH GOOGLE (Aug. 2016), https://www.thinkwithgoogle.com/marketing-strategies/video/youtube-trueview/.
180 Brian Carter, Why YouTube Pre-Roll Ads Rock & How To Take Advantage of Them, CONVINCE & CONVERT, https://www.convinceandconvert.com/content-

Them, CONVINCE & CONVERT, https://www.convinceandconvert.com/content-marketing/why-youtube-pre-roll-ads-rock-how-to-take-advantage-of-them/ (last visited Feb 8, 2021).

TrueView in-stream ads, GOOGLE SUPPORT, https://support.google.com/displayspecs/answer/6055025?hl=en (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

both to audiences directly and to algorithms and tastemakers who will use data on popularity to make their own decisions. ¹⁸²

When it comes to Spotify's algorithmic playlists—those chosen based on data about users' listening habits—there is no human editor to pitch. Part of the perceived value of the algorithmic playlists is their objectivity and freedom from bias. But that doesn't mean there is no way to improve one's chances of getting onto an algorithmic playlist. Perhaps in response to critiques focused on the inequities of pay-for-play style advertising platforms, Spotify has recently announced an alternative promotional opportunity that won't require any upfront costs, but which will only be available in exchange for an artist or label agreeing to accept a lower-than-statutory royalty payment. A press release from the company describes the new program as an "experiment" in which:

Artists and labels can identify music that's a priority for them, and our system will add that signal to the algorithm that determines personalized listening sessions...To ensure the tool is accessible to artists at any stage of their careers, it won't require any upfront budget. Instead, labels or rights holders agree to be paid a promotional recording royalty rate from streams...where we provide this service. 185

This latest forego-pay-for-play offering has been criticized by the Union of Musicians and Allied Workers, who claim that "artists continue to be underpaid, misled, and otherwise exploited by

¹⁸² On the role of perceived popularity influencing listeners' opinions of quality, see our discussion *infra* notes 223-224.

¹⁸³ See, e.g., How Does Spotify's Algorithm Work? Streaming Hacks for Musicians, DITTO (July 15, 2020), https://www.dittomusic.com/blog/how-does-spotifys-algorithm-work-streaming-hacks-for-musicians (identifying important stats for Spotify's algorithm to include: listening history, skip rate, listening time, and playlist features); Eric Boam, I Decoded the Spotify Recommendation Algorithm. Here's What I Found., MEDIUM (Jan. 14, 2019), https://medium.com/@ericboam/i-decoded-the-spotify-recommendation-algorithm-heres-what-i-found-4b0f3654035b (suggesting that unlike music recommendations coming from a human, "[r]ecommendations coming from machines have a steadier and predictable cadence.").

¹⁸⁴ Eriksson, *supra* note 135, at 5-6.

¹⁸⁵ Amplifying Artist Input in Your Personalized Recommendations, SPOTIFY (Nov. 2, 2020), https://newsroom.spotify.com/2020-11-02/amplifying-artist-input-in-your-personalized-recommendations/.

[Spotify]."¹⁸⁶ Despite the professed outrage, the concept is not new. Pandora made the same agreement with Merlin back in 2016 and faced the same criticisms. ¹⁸⁷

Because the algorithmic playlists are driven by data about prior streaming behavior, artists who want to get picked up by popular algorithmic lists try to boost their performance in other areas of the platform. Several of our interviewees, as well as recent press coverage, emphasize the importance of independent playlisters in providing a valuable path to those coveted placements.

For example, Lance Allen, an independent acoustic guitar player from Nashville, describes "look[ing] at all the artists on Peaceful Guitar [his coveted playlist] and look[ing] at what other [user-generated] playlists they were on, and [] reach[ing] out to those curators." Despite their lack of affiliation with Spotify, the streams generated by these independent playlisters add up—so much so as to register with Spotify's proprietary algorithms. As Allen explains,

To get on the big playlists, you really have to target the little playlists created by regular consumers. So I would look to see if there was a name and picture associated with the creator, and I would look that person up on Facebook, Instagram, or Twitter. I just took a friendly approach to reaching out to people, so they didn't think I was trying to phish or spam them. I would set aside an hour a day doing this, and eventually got added to all these small playlists. ¹⁸⁸

Although many of the independent playlists Allen solicited may have been relatively small, with only several thousand followers each, the streams add up. And while the artists receive royalties from streams on independent playlists, the real value arises from the data that those streams provide as inputs for the platform's bigger algorithmic playlists. Streams from the independent playlists bubble

¹⁸⁶ Justice at Spotify, UNION OF MUSICIANS AND ALLIED WORKERS, https://www.unionofmusicians.org/justice-at-spotify-demands (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁸⁷ Glenn Peoples, *How a Licensing Deal Between Merlin and Pandora Cast a Tall Shadow Over New Webcasting* Rates, BILLBOARD (Feb. 25, 2016), https://www.billboard.com/articles/business/6889363/merlin-pandora-webcasting-iv-copyright-royalty-board-warner-iheartradio.

¹⁸⁸ Stuart Berman, *Lance Allen and the New Secrets of DIY Success*, SPOTIFY FOR ARTISTS (May 1, 2018), https://artists.spotify.com/blog/lance-allen-and-the-new-secrets-of-diy-success.

up to the genre playlists, then to the regional playlists, then (ideally) to the editors and curators of Spotify's most influential playlists. Streams beget streams beget streams. Here, the effect is similar to phenomena like paying off small town DJs or paying for "paper adds" discussed above. By demonstrating success at those venues, songs could work their way slowly up the national charts until they were noticed by big city DJs. Spotify's algorithms respond in a similar way as the DJs:

Marketers believe that happens when a track starts to exhibit characteristics that Spotify's algorithm deems desirable — maybe a low skip rate or a high percentage of listeners saving the track to their personal library. Then marketers say that Spotify's algorithm begins to serve up your song automatically to people who like similar styles of music through recommendation features like Discover Weekly and Daily Mix. The white whale that all the artists and marketers are hunting is a chance to eventually get slotted into one of Spotify's official 'editorial' playlists. ¹⁹⁰

This comports with what several of our interviewees told us; namely, that the manipulability of algorithmic playlists extends (albeit less directly) to curated playlists. These streaming music marketing professionals explained that while Spotify's official, curated playlists are indeed programmed by actual humans, experience and experimentation demonstrates that streaming numbers stemming from independent playlists increase the likelihood of a track making it onto a curated playlist. In other words, streams stemming from independent playlists can impact not only algorithmic playlists, like United States Top 50,¹⁹¹ but can also improve an artist's chances of scoring a placement on Spotify's coveted editorial playlists like New Music Friday.¹⁹² In Spotify's own words, "[t]hese [independent] playlists can carry huge influence and potential for your music."¹⁹³

¹⁸⁹ See supra notes 71-73.

¹⁹⁰ Leight, There's So Much Music, supra note 141.

¹⁹¹ 3,339,717 followers (as of Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁹² 3,701,716 followers (as of Feb. 9, 2021).

¹⁹³ How do I get my music on a Spotify playlist?, SPOTIFY FOR ARTISTS, https://artists.spotify.com/faq/promotion#how-do-i-get-my-music-on-a-spotify-curated-playlist= (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

For artists who don't have the time, inclination, or know-how to pitch independent playlisters themselves, a variety of third-party companies now exist to connect artists with independent playlisters across various platforms and at various price points. One prominent company in this space, Playlist Push, describes itself as "help[ing] independent artists get their music on playlists and giv[ing] playlist curators a way to discover new music." 194 As of this writing, Playlist Push focuses its playlisting efforts on Spotify, specifically catering to both (i) artists and record labels looking to promote their music, and (ii) owners of popular independent playlists on Spotify. ¹⁹⁵ For artists and record labels, the company offers to send their music to independent playlisters that curate playlists in the relevant genre, and it charges the artist only when an independent playlister agrees to add the artist's music to a playlist. 196 Playlist Push pays independent playlisters on Spotify up to \$12 per song just for listening and considering its placement on a playlist. 197

Notably, the terms of service for Spotify explicitly prohibit this monetization by their users. Paragraph 9 of Spotify's terms of service specifies that "[t]he following is [sic] not permitted for any reason whatsoever...(13) selling a user account or playlist, or otherwise accepting or offering to accept any compensation, financial or otherwise, to influence the name of an account or playlist or the content included on an account or playlist[.]" On its "Spotify for Artists" platform, the company goes so far as to warn artists and their representatives to "[a]lways avoid services that guarantee streams or playlist placement. Their illegitimate practices could result in your music being removed from Spotify. It's important to know you're putting your career at risk any time you engage with one of these bad actors." 199

Nonetheless, according to our interviewees, artists can expect to budget \$500 to \$1500 per song for independent playlisting. Playlist Push's web site reports a similar range: "[T]he average Spotify

¹⁹⁴ Connecting artists to playlist curators, PLAYLIST PUSH, https://playlistpush.com/ (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

The latter two categories will be alternately referred to as "influencers" throughout.

Artists and Record Labels Reach playlist curators, PLAYLIST PUSH, https://playlistpush.com/artists/ (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁹⁷ For Playlist Owners Discover new music for your playlists, PLAYLIST PUSH, https://playlistpush.com/curators/ (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁹⁸ Spotify Terms and Conditions of Use, Spotify, https://www.spotify.com/us/legal/end-user-agreement/#s9 (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

¹⁹⁹ *Guide*, SPOTIFY FOR ARTISTS, https://artists.spotify.com/guide/promotion (last visited Feb. 8, 2021).

campaign cost is around \$450. However, pricing can range from as low as \$300 to \$1,000+ depending on which genres and matching you select."²⁰⁰

An independent playlister campaign on Spotify purchased through Playlist Push offers an artist or label two things: First, it offers the hope that a prominent playlister (or two or three) will pick up the track and add it to one (or more) of their popular playlists, thereby racking up streams and streaming royalties. Secondly, and more importantly, it increases the chances of getting the track in front of an official Spotify editor (for the reasons we describe above).

Given the lack of publicly available information about how Spotify's algorithms work, we can only speculate as to the precise mechanism by which this happens, but the consensus among our interviewees is that the quantity of streams generated from the independent playlists somehow triggers Spotify's algorithm to tip off official curators to a hot new track. As one interviewee explained it: "We're basically just paying to fast-forward the algorithm.... It's like a fast pass at Disneyland....We're manipulating the algorithm. We're paying to cut in line." In other words, songs doing well on independent playlists are more likely to be surfaced to editorial for placement on the most coveted playlists. Without the independent playlisters, these same songs might never attract an editor's attention. This predicament mirrors the one that indie musicians found themselves in vis-à-vis radio DJs in the era of broadcast payola.

2. Via Influencer

The second category of streaming music promotion involves the engagement of intermediary tastemakers with an established audience. The enormous amount of music on streaming services presents a challenge not just for artists and labels who want to reach listeners, but also for listeners themselves who must decide how to spend their time. Listeners rely on tastemakers to cut through the morass of content available on the internet today and surface the "best" or most relevant content for a particular user. Listeners trust tastemakers' judgment and, as we have seen, they may be skeptical

How much does a campaign cost?, PLAYLIST PUSH, http://help.playlistpush.com/en/articles/1888782-how-much-does-a-campaign-cost (last visited Feb. 8, 2021) (with the variation owing to how many playlists a campaign targets).

²⁰¹ Interviewee E.

when they think that judgment has been corrupted by advertisers. Accordingly, both influencers and the record labels that rely on them for promotion try to ensure that pay-for-play endorsements come across as organic and convey genuine enthusiasm.

The sheer volume of content on the internet has created opportunities for people who can reliably point others toward works they may like. These people are often referred to as influencers, and they exist in every product category. Because other users trust influencers' judgment, companies with products to sell pay influencers to advertise their goods. And just as a makeup brand might hire a Kardashian or a Hadid to convince consumers to purchase its products, so too will record labels broker deals with influencers to promote their music. The logic behind influencer marketing is basically the same as traditional celebrity endorsements. People trust the Kardashians and the Hadids as tastemakers, so when they promote a product, consumers are more willing to purchase it. 204

While Facebook and Instagram are the most popular platforms for advertising retail goods, TikTok, a social media platform featuring very short videos, has quickly become one of the leading influencer platforms for musicians and their representatives. The platform, which got considerable public attention from the Trump administration's threats to ban it,²⁰⁵ is emerging as a popular means of discovering—and rediscovering—music. TikTok claims 800 million worldwide users, and it was the most downloaded app of 2020.²⁰⁶

In a recent report released by the company, TikTok touts its successes promoting music.²⁰⁷ More than 175 songs appeared in

```
<sup>202</sup> Alexandra J. Roberts, False Influencing, 109 GEO. L. J. 81 (2020).
```

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁰³ Id. at 83 (estimating influencer marketing budgets at \$10-20 billion a year).

²⁰⁴ Sapna Maheshwari, Are You Ready for the Nanoinfluencers?, The N.Y. TIMES (Nov. 11,

^{2018),} https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/11/business/media/nanoinfluencers-instagraminfluencers.html [https://perma.cc/735D-DAX4].

²⁰⁵ David McCabe, *TikTok is Poised to Outlast Trump, and to Test Biden*, N.Y. TIMES (Jan. 15, 2021), https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/15/technology/tiktok-biden.html. TikTok is owned by the Chinese company ByteDance, which is estimated to be worth \$140 billion. Will Schube, *What TikTok's 2020 Says About the State of the Music Industry*, THE RINGER (Jan. 12, 2021),

https://www.theringer.com/music/2021/1/12/22225880/tiktok-annual-report-streaming-services.

²⁰⁶ Id.

²⁰⁷ Year on TikTok: Music 2020, TIKTOK (Dec. 16, 2020), https://newsroom.tiktok.com/en-us/year-on-tiktok-music-2020.

videos that were seen 1 billion times each during 2020.²⁰⁸ These views came from more than 125 million separate user-generated videos.²⁰⁹ Ninety songs that trended on TikTok made the Billboard Hot 100, and five of them reached #1. Of course, some of this is the result of the pop culture echo chamber: people like to use popular songs in their videos, so the popularity predates the song. But that certainly isn't always the case.

Consider TikTok's greatest success story to date: Lil Nas X's 2019 hit "Old Town Road." After uploading the song to Spotify, Nas X worked tirelessly to promote the song via TikTok. He ultimately found success when a clip from the song got turned into the #YeeYeeJuice meme. TikTok user @nicemichael (2 million followers) created a video in which, through a jump cut, he magically transforms from a goofy kid wearing a hoodie and basketball shorts into a "cowboy." From there, other users originated a routine in which they (or their pets) consumed a beverage called "yee yee juice" that turned them into cowboys. Within weeks, Nax X had recorded a remix of the song with country music star Billy Ray Cyrus that was viewed over 700,000 times in the first day of its release. Ultimately, Nas X rode his social media success to a record-breaking nineteen consecutive weeks at number one on the Billboard Hot 100 chart.

Seeing Lil Nas X's success, other artists and labels have tried to promote their songs on TikTok as well. "Old Town Road" succeeded for a number of reasons, including Nas X's efforts and detailed knowledge of social media, the creativity employed by other users to develop the song into a meme, and the fact that, put simply, it slaps. Other artists less gifted with this collection of resources have relied on influencers to help their songs find audiences on TikTok. For example, in early 2019, aspiring rapper Flo Milli paid TikTok user @nicemichael, the same guy who helped break "Old Town Road," to

²⁰⁸ Id.

²⁰⁹ Id.

²¹⁰ Old Town Road, KNOW YOUR MEME, https://knowyourmeme.com/memes/old-town-road (last visited Feb. 8, 2021); Lauren Strapagiel, How TikTok Made "Old Town Road" Become Both a Meme and a Banger, BUZZFEED NEWS (Apr. 9, 2019), https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/laurenstrapagiel/tiktok-lil-nas-x-old-town-road#:~:text=%22TikTok%20helped%20me%20change%20my,users%20make%2 Oshort%2C%20funny%20videos.

²¹¹ Old Town Road, *supra* note 210.

²¹² Andrew Unterberger, 19 Weeks of 'Old Town Road': A Week-by-Week Look Back at Lil Nas X's Historic Run at No. 1 on the Hot 100, BILBOARD (Aug. 8, 2019), https://www.billboard.com/articles/columns/chart-beat/8524232/lil-nas-x-old-town-road-week-by-week-number-one.

do a dance for Flo Milli's track "Beef Flomix." After the clip garnered over 100,000 likes, Flo Milli was signed to RCA Records—not a bad result for a \$200 marketing spend. 214

Of course, TikTok's biggest influencers can command much higher payments. *Rolling Stone*'s Elias Leight reports that the platform's biggest sensations, Charli D'Amelio, Addison Rae, and others, charge tens of the thousands of dollars to post videos dancing to songs.²¹⁵ Moreover, the influencers aren't even responsible for choreographing new moves—they simply post videos of themselves performing trending dances. Once the mega-influencers perform the dance, other users (and would-be influencers) take it up and continue the trend.

According to Billboard, Haley Sharpe, a high schooler from Alabama, is one of TikTok's top 10 most popular accounts with 1.6 million followers. In her videos, Sharpe dances—disco-style—in her white-tiled bathroom. Her dance to Doja Cat's song "Say So" garnered over 10 million "hearts" (or "likes"), sending the track rocketing onto the Top 100 charts. Recording artist Doja Cat was so appreciative that she flew the influencer out to meet her personally. Sharpe's promotion of Doja Cat's track is said to have been genuinely organic. Sharpe just happened to be a big fan, dancing to a song she loved. This dynamic is the appeal of TikTok, certainly, but it isn't always the case.

It's not just new music that benefits from TikTok promotion. Perhaps the most profound, yet inscrutable, viral moment of 2020 came from Nathan Apodaca—@Doggface208 on social media—who recorded a video of himself skateboarding while drinking cranberry juice with Fleetwood Mac's 1977 song "Dreams" playing in the

²¹³ Elias Leight, *Want a TikTok Hit? Have \$30,000?*, ROLLING STONE (June 11, 2020), https://www.rollingstone.com/music/music-features/tiktok-promotion-costs-1012697/ [hereinafter *Want a TikTok Hit?*].

²¹⁴ Id.

²¹⁵ Id

²¹⁶ Mia Nazareno, 10 TikTok Music Influencers You Need to Know, BILLBOARD (June 22, 2020), https://www.billboard.com/articles/columns/viral-videos/9404320/10-tiktok-music-influencers/.

²¹⁷ Why exactly was Sharpe's video such a big hit? Sharpe says it's because "the dance is easy, cute and fun while the song is happy." Now, with all the new followers she has amassed (currently over 3 million), Sharpe is on the lookout for new tracks to concept a dance to (in the hope it goes viral on TikTok). See haley sharpe (@yodelinghaley) TWITTER, https://www.tiktok.com/@yodelinghaley?lang=en; Amy Francombe, Doja Cat is doing it for the fans, THE FACE (Mar. 2, 2020), https://theface.com/music/dojacat-say-so-music-video-tiktok-haley-sharpe.

background.²¹⁸ The song was a number 1 hit over forty years ago, but, on the back of Apodaca's video and the thousands of similar ones created by other users, "Dreams" reentered the charts and peaked at number 12—in 2020! Normally, a track becomes part of a record label's "catalogue" within 18 months of its release, where most songs then get little or no promotional support.²¹⁹ But streaming services, in particular TikTok, have shown that catalogue music can retain enormous value in the streaming age.²²⁰ In 2020, older songs by The Black Eyes Peas, Run DMC, John Lennon, and—our favorite—Boney M, all made a comeback.²²¹ Given recent purchases of publishing catalogues by investors, we anticipate greater investment in promoting this content on streaming services.²²²

It is clear that labels are increasingly focusing on TikTok and setting aside budgets for influencer promotion. Jacob Pace, the 21-year-old CEO of multi-platform media brand Flighthouse—which is owned by Create Music Group and has 24.8 million followers on its official TikTok—says that the L.A.-based company is now getting an "overwhelming" number of requests from labels to help them prepare music releases for TikTok and connect with influencers. ²²³ For example, in 2019 the company was engaged to promote the song "Sunday Best" on TikTok. Flighthouse "paid a group of influencers including Charli D'Amelio...to use [the song] in videos showcasing memories from the past year." ²²⁴ By year's end, the song had been used in over 763,000 TikTok videos and counting. Those TikTok videos led to real streams on music streaming platforms like Spotify.

²¹⁸ Laura Zornosa, *Nathan Apodaca is the skateboarding, Fleetwood Mac-loving TikTok star that 2020 needs*, L.A. TIMES (Oct. 2, 2020), https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/story/2020-10-02/nathan-apodaca-is-the-skateboarding-fleetwood-mac-loving-tiktok-star-that-2020-needs.

²¹⁹ Will Page, *Does The Music Industry's Definition Of 'Catalogue' Need An Upgrade?*, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (Dec. 5, 2017), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/music-industrys-definition-catalogue-need-upgrade/.

Will Page, *Taylor Swift, Bob Dylan and the future of streaming*, FIN. TIMES (Dec. 17, 2020), at https://www.ft.com/content/deaf2fbf-ab2f-4d1a-b870-7fab104c122f?segmentid=acee4131-99c2-09d3-a635-873e61754ec6.

²²¹ Year on TikTok: Music 2020, supra note 207.

²²² Ben Sisario, *This Man Is Betting \$1.7 Billion on the Rights to Your Favorite Songs*, N.Y. TIMES (Dec. 18, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/18/arts/music/merck-mercuriadis-hipgnosis.html.

²²³ Tatiana Cirisano, *The Real TikTok Challenge? Turning Influencer Status into Hitmaker Clout*, BILLBOARD, https://www.billboard.com/articles/news/9402883/tiktok-influencers-music-hits-report/ (last visited Feb. 8, 2021)
²²⁴ Id.

According to Nielsen Music/MRC Data, total on-demand audio streams of "Sunday Best" jumped from 2.1 million in the week ending Nov. 212, 2019, to 11.5 million in the week ending Jan. 30, 2020.²²⁵

Warner Records' Senior VP of Fan Engagement and Digital Marketing, Elissa Ayadi, says that the most successful campaigns happen when she gives influencers creative control over how they use a song: "We try and give them the least amount of direction possible, honestly. When we go to influencers, we're really going after their expertise. We want them to come up with content that is going to speak to their base." Ultimately these influencers, much like the DJs of the broadcast payola era, are becoming music industry powerhouses and leading tastemakers.

Just as with playlister promotion, this new influencer-driven form of pay-for-play is so attractive that an entire industry has formed to facilitate it. One of the most prominent companies in the influencer marketing space today is called Influencer Marketing Hub. Its business model, like that of its competitors, is simple: they play matchmaker to brands, creators, and influencers. Playlist Push pitches new music not just to playlisters but also to social media influencers. Playlist Push charges musicians a minimum of \$300 for a TikTok promotion campaign. ²²⁸ For that price, Playlist Push will add a musician's song to a catalog that they distribute to influencers. The influencers can select a track they'd like to make a video with, and earn payouts starting at \$10 per video for each song used. ²²⁹ A recent Forbes piece listed the Top 6 TikTok influencers as earning between \$1.2 - \$5 million each in 2019-2020. ²³⁰ Aspiring influencers can use tools such as Influencer Marketing Hub's Instagram Money

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²²⁵ Id.

²²⁶ *Id*.

Influencer Marketing News and Resources, INFLUENCER MKTG. HUB, https://influencermarketinghub.com/influencermarketing/ [last visited Feb. 8, 2021]. How much does a campaign cost?, supra note 190 (with the variation owing to how many playlists a campaign targets).

²²⁹ George Goodrich, Alex Mitchell-Hardt, & TJ Jones, *How to Make Money from Your TikTok Account*, Playlist Push (July 16, 2020), https://playlistpush.com/blog/how-to-make-money-from-your-tiktok-account/.

²³⁰ Abram Brown, *TikTok's 7 Highest-Earning Stars: New Forbes List Led by Teen Queens Addison* Rae and Charli D'Amelio, FORBES (Aug. 6, 2020), https://www.forbes.com/sites/abrambrown/2020/08/06/tiktoks-highest-earning-stars-teen-queens-addison-rae-and-charli-damelio-rule/?sh=164ebb0b5087.

Calculator²³¹ to estimate how much they could earn by monetizing their account through a third-party service.

Notably, the terms of service for TikTok explicitly prohibit this monetization by their users. According to TikTok's terms of service, users

[H]ave no right to receive any income or other consideration from any User Content... or your use of any musical works, sound recordings or audiovisual clips made available to you on or through the Services, including in any User Content created by you, and... are prohibited from exercising any rights to monetize or obtain consideration from any User Content within the Services. ²³²

YouTube's terms prohibit this conduct as well. Specifically, users are not allowed to

[C]ause or encourage any inaccurate measurements of genuine user engagement with the Service, including by paying people or providing them with incentives to increase a video's views, likes, or dislikes, or to increase a channel's subscribers, or otherwise manipulate metrics in any manner;" nor to "use the Service to ... sell any advertising, sponsorships, or promotions placed on, around, or within the Service or Content[.]²³³

For some commentators, TikTok influencers and the payments they command are the twenty-first century version of radio DJs and the payola they accepted. Complaints about streaming payola abound,²³⁴ but as we explore in the next section, there are important

²³¹ Instagram Influencer Sponsored Post Money Calculator, INFLUENCER MKTG. HUB (Oct. 29, 2020), https://influencermarketinghub.com/instagram-money-calculator/.

 $^{^{232}}$ Terms of Service, TikTok ¶17 (Feb. 2019), https://www.tiktok.com/legal/terms-of-use?lang=en.

²³³ Terms of Service, YOUTUBE (Nov. 18, 2020), https://www.youtube.com/static?template=terms.

²³⁴ Chris Stokel-Walker, *Tiktok's payola problem: who's being paid, for what?* TELEGRAPH (Aug. 19, 2020), https://www.telegraph.co.uk/music/news/tiktoks-payola-problem-paid/.

distinctions between these promotional practices that may merit different treatment.

C. Traditional v. Streaming Pay-for-Play: A Comparison

Throughout decades of change in the production, delivery, and consumption of music, the concept of pay-for-play has remained remarkably constant. As discussed in Part I, traditional broadcast payola attracted the attention of regulators because of its marked disruption of the status quo. Unlike the pianists paid to play in Woolworth's, or the Vaudeville performers paid to sing certain songs—both of which served to maintain the dominance of mainstream music—broadcast payola opened the door to marginalized music, thereby displacing formerly popular music and putting many of ASCAP's songwriters out of work.

Streaming payola has likewise disrupted the mainstream music industry's conventional approach to marketing—namely, release a single to radio, work it until it hits the charts, release a second single, work it, release an album, go on tour. In the streaming era, the concept of a "release" has been diluted. A track can be set to go live on a platform on a certain date, but due to the diffuse listener base dispersed across platforms, the marketing plan of "release date as an event" no longer works for any but the very biggest artists. ²³⁵ Instead, the goal is to attract the attention of a playlister or in-house editor in hopes they will "work the track" by adding it to popular playlists.

There are distinct similarities between the processes that artists and labels used in the twentieth century and those that they use today to promote new music. Of course, they could try to directly pay the most influential tastemakers, DJs like Dick Clark or Spotify playlisters like Tuma Basa. But access to elite intermediaries is often impossible and always expensive. Alternatively, artists and labels have sought subtler means to build audiences. As we saw in Part I, in the radio era, labels paid lower-tier DJs for "paper adds" that would improve their numbers in national charts. Today, we see artists and labels using YouTube's True View feature to boost purported "views" of their videos. 236 Or they work to get added to Spotify's popular, user-created playlists so their songs are eventually noticed by Spotify's algorithms or curators. All of these strategies entail

²³⁵ One of the authors admits to waiting up until midnight for the releases of the latest Taylor Swift and Lady Gaga albums, which, given his age, was rather impressive. ²³⁶ See discussion at Part II.A.1 supra.

expending money and/or effort to manipulate "objective" indicators of success. Just like the "paper adds" of radio's heyday, "playlist adds" function like a popularity contest: A song is popular not because it is objectively "good," but because a popular playlister says it is.

Across time and platforms, pay-for-play—be it broadcast or streaming—also functions as an unexpected access point. Namely, smaller, less well-connected and less well-funded artists, labels, and distributors can pay to break into a field previously reserved only for the majors. In the context of broadcast payola, that meant a Black artist paying for airtime on a station they were otherwise barred from. In the context of streaming payola, it means an independent artist like Lance Allen nickel-and-diming his way onto various small-time playlists until Spotify's algorithm finally picks him up and puts his tracks on one or more of its coveted playlists. Or it can mean engaging with social media influencers as Lil Nas X and others have done to break into the mainstream.

In other words, streaming payola may offer the smaller, indie artist a chance to achieve—through payment—the exposure that a major label artist might be able to get through his label's cache and connections. While it's true that these pay-for-play payments might be better borne by a major label with deep pockets, many of them are at least contemplatable even for a developing artist. It is conceivable, for example, for an indie artist or label to budget \$500 to buy an influencer video of a new single on TikTok. It is much less conceivable for these parties to compile the millions of dollars required to rent a Times Square billboard. 237

In the days of traditional, broadcast payola, independent promoters like Alan Freed, and groups of independent promoters like The Network, ran the pay-for-play business.²³⁸ Likewise, independent promoters like Playlist Push facilitate the streaming payola game. As with traditional payola promoters, streaming payola promoters' efforts primarily target young people.²³⁹ Where famous DJs like Freed

²³⁷ Jim Edwards, *Here's How Much It Actually Costs To Buy One Of Those Times Square Billboards*, Bus. Insider (Dec. 31, 2012), https://www.businessinsider.com/what-it-costs-to-advertise-in-times-square-2012-12 (listing the annual cost of a Times Square billboard between \$1.1 – 4 million, or \$5,000/day).

 $^{^{238}}$ See Part I.

²³⁹ Perhaps due to the fact that many young people have limited disposable income, they tend to be attracted to platforms that offer a free tier. Over half of Spotify listeners are under 35, for example. *See* Mansoor Iqbal, *Spotify Usage and Revenue Statistics (2020)*, SPOTIFY (Oct. 30, 2020), https://www.businessofapps.com/data/spotify-statistics/. Similarly, 60% of TikTok users are aged 16-24. *See* Mansoor Iqbal *TokTok Revenue and*

accepted payment to arrange and promote impromptu rock-n-roll concerts attracting hundreds of young attendees, TikTok influencers accept payment to create and promote short dance moves set to a particular tune and then encourage their replication by millions of young followers.²⁴⁰

There are, of course, differences between traditional broadcast payola and streaming payola. The first is impetus. Unlike the negative attention and punitive treatment received by radio payola, the opposition to streaming payola does not appear to be a cover for racism. Rather, the critiques of influencers, playlists, and the like stem from concerns—perhaps misplaced—about extant and worsening inequalities in an increasingly consolidated music industry.²⁴¹

A second difference is the diffusion of promotional channels available to musicians. Although there are only a handful of music streaming platforms, each platform has millions of would-be influencers who can promote music to their followers. There are, at most, ten radio stations with at least 3 million weekly listeners in the U.S. ²⁴² The most listened to station, WLTW in New York, has about 5 million daily listeners. ²⁴³ By contrast, the 100th most popular TikTok account has over 13 million followers. ²⁴⁴ And the 20th most popular Spotify playlist has more followers than the most popular radio station in the country. ²⁴⁵ Thus, for music promoters there are substantially

Usage Statistics (2021), SPOTIFY (Feb. 8, 2021), https://www.businessofapps.com/data/tik-tok-

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

statistics/#:~:text=TikTok%20demographics,and%2025%2D34%20year%20olds.

²⁴⁰ The largest demographic on TikTok is 16-24 year-olds, the prime target for music marketers. Salman Aslam, *TikTok by the Numbers: Stats, Demographics & Fun Facts*, OMNICORE (Jan. 6, 2021) https://www.omnicoreagency.com/tiktok-statistics/#:~:text=TikTok%20Demographics,26%25%20between%2018%20and%2024.

²⁴¹ See generally Brian Penick, Post-Pandemic Music Industry Predictions: The Consolidation of Power, FORBES (May 29, 2020), https://www.forbes.com/sites/brianpenick/2020/05/29/post-pandemic-music-industry-predictions-the-consolidation-of-power/?sh=13b6a0f96ffb ("Based on the increased investment interest, the movement from the major labels and publishers and the historical context of event acquisitions...will lead to further consolidation in the music industry.").

²⁴² Leading radio stations in the United States as of July 2017, by unique weekly listeners, STATISTA (Jan. 8, 2021), https://www.statista.com/statistics/707055/leading-radio-stations/.
²⁴³ Id.

²⁴⁴ Top 100 TikTok Influencers: Ranked by Followers, OBVIOUSLY (July 14, 2020), https://www.obvious.ly/top-100-tiktok-influencers-by-followers.

²⁴⁵ 20 Most Popular Playlists on Spotify, HYPEBOT (NOV. 12, 2020), https://www.hypebot.com/hypebot/2020/11/20-most-popular-playlists-on-spotify.html.

more channels of influence available in the streaming world. In addition, from the listener's perspective, there are far more gatekeepers and intermediaries who can direct you to enjoyable music.

The final difference is regulation. Broadcast radio falls under the jurisdiction of the FCC.²⁴⁶ As detailed in Part I, this allowed the agency to promulgate and enforce payola regulations beginning in the 1960s (and again as recently as 2019).²⁴⁷ Streaming music platforms like Spotify and YouTube, along with social media platforms like TikTok and Instagram, do not fall under the FCC's jurisdiction. For this reason, payola regulations do not apply to them. This difference is only a concern, of course, if streaming payola causes harm. The next Part will discuss this possibility.

III. TRADITIONAL JUSTIFICATIONS FOR REGULATING PAYOLA

Recently, music industry participants and scholars have begun calling for federal regulation of streaming pay-for-play practices comparable to those applicable to broadcast pay-for-play practices. ²⁴⁸ The U.S. has been regulating at least some aspects of pay-for-play in the music industry since 1934. ²⁴⁹ Throughout the years, industry participants, legislators, and regulators have put forward various normative arguments about what's wrong with payola. In this Part, we canvas those arguments and explain the perceived harms that payola regulation is meant to prevent. We draw on both historical research on the industry scandals of the twentieth century and our own interviews with contemporary music industry professionals. Only by understanding why the government might be justified in regulating

²⁴⁶ What We Do, FED. COMM. COMM'N, https://www.fcc.gov/about-fcc/what-we-do (last visited Feb. 9, 2021).

²⁴⁷ See Part I supra.

²⁴⁸ Noah Yoo, *Could Spotify's New Discovery Mode be Considered Payola*, PITCHFORK (Nov. 9, 2020), https://pitchfork.com/thepitch/could-spotifys-new-discovery-mode-be-considered-payola/; Luke Girgis, *What people are missing on Spotify's payola debacle*, INDUS. OBSERVER (Nov. 5, 2020), https://theindustryobserver.thebrag.com/spotifys-payola-debacle/ (cataloging complaints about Spotify); Dylan Smith, *Songwriters Slam Spotify for Blatantly Practicing Payola*, DIG. MUSIC NEWS (Nov. 16, 2020), https://www.digitalmusicnews.com/2020/11/16/spotify-ecsa-payola-criticism/; Murray Stassen, *Could an Overhaul of Payola Rules be on the Horizon? Majors Asked to Explain Anti-Payola Practices to FCC*, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (Jan. 22, 2020), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/could-an-overhaul-of-payola-rules-be-on-the-horizon-majors-asked-to-explain-anti-payola-practices-to-fcc/.

payola can we determine whether the streaming payola practices described in Part II pose risks that warrant legislative intervention.

A. Harms to Consumers

When justifying the regulation of broadcast payola, proponents have frequently asserted that it is bad for music consumers. This argument generally has two parts: First, proponents of payola regulation argue that monetary motives corrupt editorial judgment, leading to inferior music. Second, they argue that if listeners are going to be subject to musical choices that have been paid for, they have a right to know about the payment (and, presumably, to adjust their susceptibility accordingly). Thus, failing to disclose sponsorship impairs consumers' ability to make informed consumption decisions. ²⁵⁰

The most oft-repeated argument during the mid-century payola scandal was that pay-for-play corrupts DJs' editorial choices, with the result that listeners are subject to lower quality music than they would be if songs competed on "merit" alone. ²⁵¹ Only by offering DJs money and gifts, the argument goes, could the likes of Elvis Presley and Little Richard find an audience for their tunes. The FCC seems to have embraced the merit argument in the past, noting that music selections "must be guided by intrinsic merit." ²⁵² In other words, when DJs' or playlisters' selections are dictated by payment, their recommendations cannot be trusted.

Similar arguments are now being made in the context of streaming payola. Especially popular is the notion that editorial selections are—or at least ought to be—"untouchable." Editors are paid to "speak the truth," not to say whatever they're paid to say. As one interviewee put it, musicians and labels do not pay the bills: "I'm a writer at Rolling Stone. I'm employed by Rolling Stone. I get paid by Rolling Stone to write about [music]."²⁵³ Instead of payment, Rap Caviar's Basa says he relies on "gut and data" when selecting songs

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁵⁰ See generally Zahr K. Said, Mandated Disclosure in Literary Hybrid Speech, 88 WASH. L. REV. 419 (2013).

²⁵¹ See supra notes 53-56.

²⁵² Application of Metroplex Commc'ns, Inc., 4 F.C.C.R. 8149, 8153 (1989) (the FCC asserted that selections of music for broadcast "must be guided by intrinsic merit"). ²⁵³ Interviewee E.

to playlist:²⁵⁴ "Stimulation informs my personal tastes...If music stimulates me somehow, I mess with it on a personal level. I keep up through people whose tastes I trust or whose knowledge base I respect—mostly in real life, but sometimes on social media—and that's all we talk about!" ²⁵⁵

Interestingly, the "money corrupts judgment" argument assumes that songs have some inherent and objectively measurable "merit." All of the research that we could find, along with a combined century of experience tolerating people with poor musical taste, suggests quite the opposite. Not only do musical tastes differ (they obviously do), but musical affinity is greatly influenced by circumstance, age, context, mood, and timing. When it comes to music, people are also highly susceptible to suggestion and network effects. ²⁵⁶ For example, in a series of experiments, sociologists Matt Salganik and Duncan Watts asked listeners to log in to a web site offering samples of songs with the opportunity to download some of the songs for free.²⁵⁷ When logged in, and prior to making their download selections, participants could see how each song ranked in terms of how many times it had been downloaded by prior participants. The first 750 participants saw the actual download tallies. The subsequent 6,000 subjects saw an inverted tally of download rankings (i.e., rankings that put the least popular song at the top and the most popular song at the bottom). In the second group, the least popular song (which they thought was the most popular) did surprisingly well in terms of download counts, and the most popular song (which participants thought was least popular) performed

²⁵⁴ Miles Marshall Lewis, *Meet Tuma Basa, The Mastermind Behind Spotify's 'Rap Caviar' Playlist,* GENIUS (Mar. 8, 2017), http://genius.com/a/meet-tuma-basa-the-mastermind-behind-spotify-s-rap-caviar-playlist.

²⁵⁵ Sowmya Krishnamurthy, *Spotify's Tuma Basa Shares How Artists Can Get on the Rapcaviar Playlist*, XXL (Jan. 25, 2018), xxlmag.com/tuma-basa-rapcaviar-shot-callers-podcast/.

²⁵⁶ See Freda B. Lynn, Mark H. Walker & Colin Peterson, Is Popular More Likeable? Choice Status by Intrinsic Appeal in an Experimental Music Market, 79 SOC. PSYCHOL. Q. 168 (2016) (finding that song popularity boosts the appeal of "low" quality songs); Giovanni Luca Ciampaglia, Azadeh Nematzadeh, Filippo Menczer & Alessandro Flammini, How Algorithmic Popularity Bias Hinders or Promotes Quality, 8 NATURE: SCI. REP. 1 (2018); Duncan J. Watts & Peter Sheridan Dodds, Influentials, Networks, and Public Opinion Formation, 34 J. CONSUMER RES. 441 (2007).

²⁵⁷ Matthew Salganik & Duncan Watts, *Leading the Herd Astray: An Experimental Study of Self-Fulfilling Prophecies in an Artificial Cultural Market*, 71 Soc. PSYCHOL. Q. 338, 340–44 (2008).

dismally, thus demonstrating that the perception that a song is popular has a profound effect on its popularity.²⁵⁸

While some may object to the corrupting influence of money in matters of musical taste, U.S. law has never prohibited pay-for-play. The Communications Act only prohibits undisclosed pay-for-play, 259 so radio stations are free to ignore so-called "merit" in favor of money as long as they disclose that they are doing so. When the FCC was considering legislation that would become the 1960 amendment to the Communications Act, ASCAP objected (unsuccessfully) that allowing disclosure of payment was the equivalent of sanctioning payola. 260 But the government has never required that broadcast media—never mind the free range of the internet—be uncontaminated by market motives.

Given this legal reality, the FCC has justified the need for regulation on somewhat different grounds; namely, that audience members are "entitled to know by whom they are being persuaded." ²⁶¹ Because the Communications Act only prohibits non-disclosure of payment rather than payment itself, the harm to consumers must entail risks stemming specifically from non-disclosure. In this way, justifications for payola regulation tend to track those for sponsored content regulation more broadly. ²⁶²

Consider a situation involving a magazine about food and wine. The FTC prohibits the magazine from secretly promoting products for compensation. ²⁶³ It is allowed to run advertisements, of course, but they must be clearly indicated as such. ²⁶⁴ In other words, readers must be told which content is advertising and which isn't. ²⁶⁵ The concern is that readers could be harmed if they purchased a wine because of the high score it received in the magazine, thinking that the score was based on legitimate aesthetic judgment, when it was actually the result of a large advertising buy from the producer. ²⁶⁶

```
<sup>258</sup> Id.
```

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁵⁹ 47 U.S.C. §317.

²⁶⁰ SEAGRAVE, *supra* note 11, at 135.

²⁶¹ Ellen P. Goodman, *Stealth Marketing and Editorial Integrity*, 85 Tex. L. Rev. 83, 110 (2006).

Richard Kielbowicz & Linda Lawson, Unmasking Hidden Commercials in Broadcasting: Origins of the Sponsorship Identification Regulations, 1927-1963, 56 FED. COMM. L.J.329, 332 (2004).

²⁶³ 15 U.S.C. §45.

²⁶⁴ 16 C.F.R. §255.

²⁶⁵ *Id*.

²⁶⁶ Id.

The disclosure requirement is meant to solve this problem in two ways: First, when advertisements are disclosed, readers may treat claims about products more skeptically. ²⁶⁷ They may engage "coping tactics" that mitigate the effects of persuasion, including heightened skepticism, resistance, and counterarguing. ²⁶⁸ Second, if consumers know that advertisements will be labeled as such, they can be more trusting of unlabeled content. ²⁶⁹ This reduces cognitive load on consumers and strengthens trust between communicators and audiences.

The argument is similar for payola: Listeners trust Dick Clark and Tuma Basa to inform them about new hits and hot music. They trust that the DJ or playlister has picked the best of the currently available records, alleviating them from having to search for better options.²⁷⁰ When listeners learn that the tunes they are hearing are based not upon the independent judgment of the intermediary tastemaker, but instead upon the pocketbooks of advertisers, they can confront the attempted persuasion with the same skepticism they bring to viewing advertisements for other goods. Knowing that Clark or Basa is on the take allows their audience to determine whether and how much they should discount their recommendations.²⁷¹ In this way, listeners are less likely to labor under the mistaken belief that a playlisted song has been deemed "good" by the almighty Basa; instead, they will understand that a record label paid for a spot on a playlist and adjust their expectations accordingly.²⁷²

B. Harms to Competition

²⁶⁷ Nathaniel J. Evans, Joe Phua, Jay Lim, & Hyoyeun Jun, Disclosing Instagram Influencer Advertising: The Effects of Disclosure Language on Advertising Recognition, Attitudes, and Behavioral Intent, 17 J. INTERACTIVE ADVERT. 138, 139-40 (2017) ("The consequence of recognition of the content (i.e., a persuasive episode) as advertising entails the use of coping strategies, such as heightened skepticism, resistance, and counterarguing, which in turn have the potential to negatively affect brand- and advertising-related attitudes as well as behavioral intent.").

²⁶⁹ Id. This doesn't mean that their trust is well-placed. See Bong-Hyun Kim, Yorgo Pasadeos & Arnold Barban, On the Deceptive Effectiveness of Labeled and Unlabeled Advertorial Formats, 4 MASS COMM. & SOC. 265 (2001).

²⁷⁰ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 310.

²⁷¹ We do not mean to imply that Basa has taken money for his selections. Indeed, he appears to be above reproach.

²⁷² Coase, *supra* note 14, at 310.

The second set of arguments in support of regulating pay-forplay focuses primarily on its potential harm to competition in the music industry (and only indirectly on its harm to consumers). Typically, these arguments take the following form: Where content only gets played if someone has been paid, then only those artists who can afford to purchase airtime will get it. When considering the 1960 amendments to the Communications Act, Congress worried that payola would "drive out of business small firms who lack the means to survive this unfair competition." Songs need airtime in order find an audience, and potential hits by smaller, independent labels may be snuffed out if the well-funded major labels buy up (or drive up the price of) all of the airtime.

According to this argument, in the absence of pay-for-play, songs will find audiences solely due to their respective "merit." ²⁷⁴ Although wealthier labels may be able to invest more in employing talented producers to manufacture hits, nothing would prevent an upstart label from introducing a hit and finding an audience. Radio stations or playlisters would be indifferent between major labels and independent labels, caring only about the "quality" of the music. But when pay-for-play is possible, undercapitalized labels might not be able to find airtime for their songs, because the valuable audience real estate will be bought by the major labels. ²⁷⁵

Some commentators see streaming payola as similarly exacerbating inequalities between major and independent artists. YouTube's True View system has been accused of "basically legitimiz[ing] buying views." As with Spotify's Marquee, YouTube's TrueView ad program spurs the platform's otherwise impenetrable algorithm: "Once you start getting some views [via TrueView], YouTube starts recommending the video, putting it up in the sidebar... If you don't spend money on video [ad]s, it's very hard to get them picked up by the algorithm, because everyone else is doing it." Detractors lament that this exacerbates extant inequalities in the industry: "It becomes another vicious cycle like all these promo things

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁷³ Quoted in Goodman, *supra* note 261, at 100.

²⁷⁴ See supra notes 26-33.

²⁷⁵ See generally Goodman, supra note 261.

²⁷⁶ Elias Leight, *They Legitimized Buying Views': YouTube Ads Divide Latin Music Industry*, ROLLING STONE (Sept. 4, 2019), https://www.rollingstone.com/pro/features/buying-youtube-views-trueview-ads-adwords-878239/ [hereinafter *They Legitimized Buying Views'*]

²⁷⁷ Id.

in the music industry...Instead of evaluating artists according to their talent, it becomes: who spends more?"²⁷⁸

Ultimately, the anticompetitive effects of payola could lead to a diminished musical landscape for listeners. According to this argument, as smaller, independent record labels and artists are driven out of business, consumers' options will narrow to a finite group of music sellers.²⁷⁹ Fewer music providers may mean that consumers will have a harder time finding music that satisfies their preferences, and will have to pay higher prices when they do. Thus, the competition argument is fundamentally a consumer harm argument as well.

As we explain below, the arguments about payola's potential harms to both consumers and competition are largely unpersuasive, particularly in the streaming context. Instead, payola regulation appears to have originated as a form of systemic racism that evolved, over time, into a straw man argument about market power and consolidation.

IV. STREAMING PAYOLA AND THE CASE AGAINST REGULATION

We believe that the conventional harm arguments made in favor of payola regulation are unpersuasive in the streaming environment. First, we argue that direct harms to consumers associated with lower-quality songs being favored due to undisclosed payments are likely to be minimal in an environment with thousands of choices and negligible switching costs. It is possible, however, that consumers might experience some psychic harm in situations where they realize that an influencer whom they thought they could trust turns out to be on the take. Ultimately, we believe this harm is likely to be small and unworthy of regulation, especially when compared to the potential competitive benefits that payola may produce.

As a matter of competition, historical experience suggests that pay-for-play can serve as an unexpected access point for smaller, often diverse artists with fewer resources. The same counterintuitive access dynamics are likely at work in the streaming context, with perhaps even stronger effects. Payola enables parties to pay for access to distribution channels they might otherwise not have access to. While it might seem like richer parties would tend to benefit from a

²⁷⁹ Nick Messitte, *How Payola Laws Keep Independent Artists Off Mainstream Radio*, FORBES (Nov. 30, 2014), https://www.forbes.com/sites/nickmessitte/2014/11/30/how-payola-laws-keep-independent-artists-off-mainstream-radio/?sh=28b94c68519f.

²⁷⁸ Id.

regime in which access is determined by wealth, we suggest that payola offers poorer parties an opportunity to buy into the music distribution system. We offer a simple model of payola as a lottery that provides access payouts to participants. Given the surreptitious nature of undisclosed payola, we are unable to empirically assess our model; instead, we offer suggestions for why we believe that streaming payola is enhancing the diversity of musical offerings.

To be clear, our arguments against regulating payola are offered as a second-best alternative in a world of high and increasing media concentration. In a world of ever greater concentration among both content creators and content distributors, including vertical expansion, independent artists may increasingly resort to pay-for-play just to find a foothold. We believe that a less concentrated music ecosystem would be socially beneficial. To the extent that regulatory effort is called for, we believe it could be better directed toward the increasingly dominant hold that three major labels and a handful of platforms have over the music industry. Until that occurs, however, allowing unregulated payola may prove beneficial.

Our analysis of the streaming music promotion landscape also highlights the different roles, and concomitant differences in copyright protection, across different platforms. Currently, a platform like TikTok plays essentially the same role that radio did in the twentieth century: it is a means by which listeners discover new music, among other things. TikTok no more competes with streaming or downloading than radio did with record sales. The offerings are complements, not substitutes. Instead, TikTok offers a promotional channel for which some artists and their labels are increasingly willing to pay. Importantly—and in contrast with radio—platforms like TikTok also serve as a means for the distribution of separately copyrightable, user-generated content.

In this Part, we begin with a critical analysis of the conventional arguments in support of payola regulations when applied in the streaming context. Next, we consider what this research might mean for copyright law and legislation.

A. Streaming Payola and Consumer Harm

Some creators, intermediaries, and legislators have suggested that pay-for-play shouldn't be tolerated in the music industry at all. ²⁸⁰

²⁸⁰ This claim has been made since the earliest days of radio payola, and it has been made ever since. See discussion *supra* note 260. *See also* Lauren J. Katunich, *Time to Quite*

Instead, they argue that songs should succeed or fail on their intrinsic merit, not on the size of the check that has been cut to a tastemaker, regardless of disclosure. When payments determine which songs get promoted on playlists or TikTok, critics protest, listeners may be subjected to objectively inferior music—music that wouldn't otherwise succeed on its own.²⁸¹

For some, this argument seems to arise from an aspiration for pristine, unbiased music discovery and dissemination, where listeners find the songs that they prefer without intermediaries or tastemakers influencing their choices. No such world has ever existed, and we doubt it ever will. There has always been more music produced that any person could sort through in a lifetime, and we don't imagine that anyone would like to try. Accordingly, consumers have long sought the advice of experts, and those with music to sell have always tried to improve the chances that their music gets listened to. In short, a world of unconstructed musical preferences does not exist.

Moreover, as a legal matter, the strong form of the antiadvertising argument has never gained purchase in the U.S., where pay-for-play is not and never has been illegal, as long as recipients disclose it. The sponsorship disclosure laws that regulate broadcast, and which some would like to see apply to the internet, simply do not prohibit payola. Playing a song on the radio, on a playlist, or on TikTok is a means of advertising for the song, and American law generally doesn't prevent sellers of products from advertising them. ²⁸³ Accordingly, the appropriate question seems to be whether influencers, playlisters, or platforms should have to disclose to their audiences when they have accepted money to promote songs.

Consider, for example, a TikTok post by influencer Charli d'Amelio in which d'Amelio dances to a new song while showing off a new nail polish kit to her followers. Let's assume that she has received money from both the song's record label and the nail polish company. If d'Amelio were a radio DJ, her 103 million TikTok followers would outpace the top 10 radio programs in the U.S. combined. And if she were a radio DJ, she would be required by the

Paying the Payola Piper: Why Music Industry Abuse Demands a Complete System Overhaul, 22 LOY. L.A. ENT. L. REV. at 644, 684 (2002) ("[T]he legal loopholes within these laws have effectively created a generation of payola more dangerous than what the laws sought to prevent").

²⁸¹ See supra Part III.A.

²⁸² Lots of music is, after all, very bad.

²⁸³ Eric Goldman, A Coasean Analysis of Marketing, 2006 WIS. L. REV. 1151 (2006).

FCC to disclose that she had received money to play the song.²⁸⁴ Similarly, FTC guidelines would require d'Amelio to disclose the payment that she received to promote the nail polish kit.²⁸⁵ Clearly, the paid promotion of the song on TikTok seems like a loophole, and a rather large one at that.

But now consider the differences between d'Amelio's promotion of the nail polish, and her promotion of the song, from the perspective of consumer harm. Imagine that d'Amelio doesn't include the FTC-required disclosure that she accepted money to promote the nail polish kit. Let's say that, because of the lack of disclosure, an additional 0.01% of her followers purchase the nail polish thinking that d'Amelio genuinely believes that it is a high-quality product. They trust her, and in the absence of disclosure that this is really an advertisement, they do not engage coping tactics that engender skepticism. 286 Some 10,000 people would have been tricked into parting with \$75 each for the nail polish kit. 287 If the nail polish kit turns out to be garbage—say, the colors don't provide good coverage or chip after only a day—those buyers would have suffered financial (and perhaps aesthetic and social) harm. In the case of some products—e.g., so-called "diet pills" or chemical face peels—a consumer might even suffer physical harm. The "#ad" disclosure is meant to engage consumers' skepticism about products, helping them make better decisions about what to purchase.²⁸⁸

And now, consider the song. In the same video where d'Amelio is shilling for the nail polish kit, she is also promoting the song. Because she is being paid, she wants her fans to like the song and to stream it on Spotify or download it on iTunes—and, of course, to record and post themselves dancing to it as well. While skepticism about advertising might lead consumers to question whether they should trust d'Amelio's claim that the nail polish kit is "an innovative formula that brings you professional quality nail polish with the ease of an at-home mani," it is not clear how any such skepticism will affect listeners' judgment of the song's quality.

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁸⁴ 47 U.S.C. §151.

²⁸⁵ Roberts, *supra* note 202, at 80.

²⁸⁶ See Evans et al., supra note 267, at 140.

²⁸⁷ Pure Cover Nail Paint, OROSA BEAUTY, https://orosabeauty.com/products/coastal-craze-set-by-charli-dixie-

damelio#:~:text=Coastal%20Craze%20by%20Charli%20and%20Dixie&text=Pure%20Cover%20Nail%20Paint%20is,of%20an%20at%2Dhome%20mani.&text=15%20mL%20%2F%200.51%20oz.,Made%20in%20the%20USA (last visited Feb. 9, 2021). ²⁸⁸ See Salganik & Watts, supra note 244.

In economic terms, the nail polish and the song are both "experience goods"—consumers can only discover their quality once they experience them.²⁸⁹ But the costs of experiencing the nail polish versus those of the song are vastly different. While d'Amelio's followers must shell out cash before they can experience the nail polish kit, they have already experienced the song (at least in significant part) by the time d'Amelio's video is over. If it turns out that they don't like the song, they have wasted, at most, one minute.²⁹⁰

Recorded music has always been a unique kind of experience good, not least because consumers are afforded ample opportunity to experience, or consume, it before (or without) ever making a purchase.²⁹¹ Dick Clark might have been promoting both Wrigley's gum and the songs whose copyrights he owned surreptitious shares in, but in contrast with the gum, his listeners didn't need to buy the song to decide if they liked what they heard. Perhaps they would have to wait another hour to hear the tune again before they made up their minds, but either way, their marginal expenditures were zero. This is just as true in the streaming era. If d'Amelio's fans want to listen to the entire song that she samples, they can simply stream it for free from whatever service they use, again facing a marginal cost of zero.²⁹²

Perhaps most significant, from the perspective of direct consumer harm, is that no matter how bad pay-to-play music might be, listening to it doesn't meaningfully harm the listener. It may waste a few minutes of their time—or it might not, seeing as they can easily switch platforms—but we have not been able to find any documented incidents of actual harm stemming from voluntary music exposure.²⁹³

²⁸⁹ Cass R. Sunstein, Rear Visibility and Some Unresolved Problems for Economic Analysis (with Notes on Experience Goods), 10 J. BENEFIT-COST ANALYSIS 317, 328 (2019).

²⁹⁰ This is currently the maximum length of a TikTok video.

²⁹¹ Picker, *supra* note 10, at 432 ("music is one of the rare goods for which you really do get to try it before buying").

²⁹² In both cases, there is arguably an upfront hardware expense—the cost of the radio or the device on which the streaming app is operating—but amortized across content and time, the marginal cost of listening to any one snippet or song quickly approaches zero.

²⁹³ Involuntary music exposure, however, is a different beast. *See* Christopher Buccafusco & David Fagundes, The Moral Psychology of Copyright, 100 Minn. L. Rev. 2433, 2471 (2016) (describing the US government's use of heavy metal music by Skinny Puppy and Rage Against the Machine during interrogations at the Guantanamo Bay prison camp). *See also* any psychologically damaged parent of a young child forced to endure hour after hour of "Baby Shark."

Unlike products regulated by FTC disclosure requirements, songs don't have secret risks that consumers may learn about only when it's too late. Listeners don't need to engage sophisticated skepticism about a message's source to know whether or not they like what they're listening to. We are not aware of anyone ever claiming to have been tricked into actually liking a song that they wouldn't have liked otherwise.²⁹⁴

Moreover, for better or worse, the very nature of influence in the social media era does much to diminish risks that listeners will be subjected to bad music because of unregulated payola. In many cases, a song becomes popular because influencers like d'Amelio say that it is; this is the case whether or not the blessing is paid for. As discussed in Part III.A, studies like Salganik's have demonstrated strong network effects in music preferences. Thus, the fact that d'Amelio danced to a song, or that Basa chose it for the RapCaviar playlist, is *itself* evidence of the song's popularity via the self-fulfilling prophecy that is popular culture. In other words, these influencers are kingmakers. They aren't duping listeners into thinking uncool songs are cool; rather, they are bestowing the "cool" title to songs that become so *ipso facto*.

There are other reasons for believing that listeners won't suffer the indignity of being subject to an onslaught of atrocious music if pay-for-play remains unregulated on the internet. Economists since Nobel laureate Ronald Coase have argued that radio stations and other tastemakers have sufficient market incentives outside of legal liability to ensure the quality of their broadcasts.²⁹⁵ From the listener's perspective, radio is an entertainment medium, but from the record label's perspective, radio is an opportunity to advertise the availability

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

²⁹⁴ Even in fraudulent situations involving bands like Milli Vanilli that were caught lip syncing to pre-recorded music, it's hard to claim that listeners who enjoyed their songs before the fraud was discovered did not actually like the music. On the Milli Vanilli saga and aesthetic policing of authenticity, see Ted Friedman, Milli Vanilli and the Scapegoating of the Inauthentic, 9 Bad Subjects 1 (1993). Friedman writes:

Why do I love Milli Vanilli's *Girl, You Know It's True?* I can go on all day long about its neo-soul songcraft, its soaring synthstrings, its shimmering percussion. But do I think it's great because the people involved were 'talented'? Who the hell cares? It's not like I'm inviting them to dinner. Plenty of the greatest music ever made has been created by hacks, slackers, and no-names, who for whatever reasons stumbled into a little bit of genius. I should point out that just because Rob and Fab didn't have much to do with the creation of Milli Vanilli's music, it's not like nobody else did. The genius behind the Milli Vanilli sound, if you want to know, is producer Frank Farian, also responsible for disco pioneers Boney M.

Id. at 3.

²⁹⁵ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 316; Sidak & Kronemyer, *supra* note 31, at 542.

of songs that will satisfy consumers' preferences. ²⁹⁶ Record labels, in competition with each other, desire airtime and are willing to pay for it in order to promote album sales and streams. But radio stations also face competitive pressures. If the DJs on Station Q accept payola to play songs that listeners truly don't like, those listeners will simply switch to Station Z. While there may be agency issues if stations' and their DJs' incentives are misaligned, in general competition in the market should prevent the possibility that a radio station would adopt, for example, a 24/7/365 Rebecca Black format. ²⁹⁷

These arguments against the need for payola regulation certainly hold in the streaming era, where the competition between tastemakers is fierce. As interest in influencer marketing has grown, so too has interest in being an influencer. Some influencers blame market saturation for their lowered incomes: "Brands weren't paying as much because people would work for less—or even for free. 'I had to lower my day rate. I had to work twice as hard for twice as less.""298

In the radio era, listeners in a big city might have a handful of stations from which to choose. Now, the range of sources for music promotion seems infinite.²⁹⁹ And the costs of changing the station (i.e., playlist) are negligible. If playlisters accept money to add songs that their listeners affirmatively dislike, they'll quickly find themselves with a smaller audience. While it's true that the leading Spotify playlists maintain enormous market share,³⁰⁰ consumers should not find switching especially difficult if they no longer enjoy the content.³⁰¹

1. Fraud and Deception?

²⁹⁶ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 316.

²⁹⁷ See (or don't) rebecca, Rebecca Black – Friday, YOUTUBE (Sep. 16, 2011), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kfVsfOSbJY0.

²⁹⁸ Sam Blum, *The fatigue hitting influencers as Instagram evolves*, BBC (Oct. 21, 2019), https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20191022-the-fatigue-hitting-influencers-as-instagram-evolves.

²⁹⁹ See *supra* Part II.B 1-2.

³⁰⁰ Aguiar & Waldfogel, *supra* note 142, at 7.

According to the best empirical evidence, people's musical preferences are malleable, and they respond to their sense of what other people—especially tastemakers—think is appealing. But this doesn't mean that their preferences are infinitely malleable or that a tastemaker is capable of turning any song into a hit. See e.g. Are there any examples of artists that were heavily promoted that turned out to be flops?, REDDIT, https://www.reddit.com/r/popheads/comments/ccw5t8/are_there_any_examples_of_artists_that _were/.

We've stated that undisclosed pay-for-play is unlikely to harm consumers by virtue of subjecting them to bad music. Perhaps, returning to our hypothetical, Charli d'Amelio's followers have been tricked in some other way. They look to her as a tastemaker to inform them about which songs will be popular, and they trust her judgment. In that case, d'Amelio's followers may feel like they have been defrauded if they learn that her recommendations aren't authentic, but instead, paid for. They may experience a feeling of disappointment upon realizing that their favorite tastemaker was just a shill for the record label that paid her off.

Furthermore, as Ellen Goodman has suggested, undisclosed pay-for-play might cause broader social harm to the extent that patterns of deception undermine social trust in tastemakers generally. We might call this an expressive harm; i.e. a harm whose "primary effect is not as much the tangible burdens they impose on particular individuals, but the way in which they undermine collective understandings." Streaming payola might implicate expressive harms by violating the public's trust in tastemakers to tell them what is "really," or authentically, cool or popular. 304

To the extent that listener deception may result in psychic harm, the question is whether those harms would be meaningful, and if so, whether they can be prevented with regulation. Estimating the magnitude of consumer deception would involve knowing what most listeners think about influencer decision-making. Do followers of Charli d'Amelio or Tuma Basa believe that they choose songs that reflect their unbiased aesthetic judgment, or do they anticipate that financial motivations may affect their selections? We suspect that the answer differs from platform to platform, and that this is ultimately an empirical question. Public-facing research suggests that although perceptions of authenticity are important to influencer marketing on social media, 305 many users understand that influencers' suggestions are based on payments or other in-kind consideration received from companies with something to promote. 306 Young listeners in particular are conditioned to assume, and accept, that everyone is on

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³⁰² Goodman, supra note XX, at 86.

³⁰³ Richard H. Pildes & Richard G. Niemi, Expressive Harms, "Bizarre Districts," and Voting Rights: Evaluating Election-District Appearances After Shaw v. Reno, 92 MICH. L. REV. 483, 507 (1993).

³⁰⁴ See Goodman, supra note XX, at 87 (arguing that stealth marketing harms society by undermining trust in editorial judgments).

³⁰⁵ Roberts, supra note XX.

³⁰⁶ See Evans et al., supra note 267, at 140

the take.³⁰⁷ And lest we think this makes them view influencing as somehow "bad," as many as 86% of them want to become influencers themselves.³⁰⁸

It's possible, however, that listeners think differently about Spotify-sponsored editorial playlists than they do about social media influencers. Perhaps followers of Tuma Basa's RapCaviar playlist on Spotify view his picks as unquestionable and above reproach. In that case, they may be more likely to feel meaningfully deceived if they learn that placements on the playlist can be had for cash. Unfortunately, this is pure speculation. It's unclear how many listeners understand anything about the mechanics of Spotify's various playlist formats, much less whether or not they associate the playlists with any particular curator's judgment.

Even if we assume psychic harm from deception, we cannot assume that regulation is the optimal response. In fact, platforms' behaviors suggest that the market may already be working to minimize them. For example, Spotify has prohibited playlisters from accepting payment to place songs on their lists. Many playlisters and influencers have sworn off payola, and virtually all of the music industry professionals that we spoke to said that they did not offer nor accept payments for music promotion. Despite the legality of pay-forplay on the internet, none of the major players in the industry want to (publicly) acknowledge any role for it. 309 The implications of this behavior are clear: they understand that their role in the industry is based on consumer trust. If consumers no longer believed in the legitimacy of their recommendations, their influence would suffer. And what's an influencer without influence?

2. Information Costs, Search Costs & Opportunity Costs

Similar concerns might be raised about streaming payola's ability to subject listeners—and the public at large—to harm stemming from undue information, search, and/or opportunity costs. Key to understanding the argument behind this potential harm is to remember that streaming music is generally a passive experience. This

³⁰⁷ Jeff Fromm & Angie Read, Marketing to Gen Z: The Rules for Reaching this Vast—and Very Different—Generation of Influencers (2018).

³⁰⁸ The Influencer Report: Engaging Gen Z and Millennials, MORNING CONSULT, https://morningconsult.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/The-Influencer-Report-Engaging-Gen-Z-and-Millennials.pdf (last visited Feb. 9, 2021).
³⁰⁹ See supra note 160.

means that a substantive portion of the appeal for the streaming subscriber is the curation of music, which saves them both time and energy in not having to go about compiling their own playlists.

In this way, we can think of the tastemakers as the default. In other words, when a listener streams Basa's RapCaviar playlist, the songs that make up that playlist are "cool" by default. In order to learn otherwise, a listener would have to take the time to locate other hiphop playlists—perhaps even on other platforms to which they may or may not subscribe—and then listen to them and compare. Many listeners have neither the time nor the inclination to do so. This makes the default—in this example, the RapCaviar playlist— "sticky." 310

The propensity for a sticky default may be particularly pronounced in the streaming music context. As Daniel Kahneman has explained, the preference for defaults is based on convenience—it is simply easier not to endure the cognitive strain of making an alternate determination.³¹¹ This would seem particularly apt in the context of an activity—such as streaming music—that is intended, in almost all cases, to be relaxing and enjoyable. Another reason defaults tend to be sticky is that listeners may stick with a default—in this example, the RapCaviar playlist—in order to signal (or not) something about themselves. 312 If all of a listeners' friends are listening to RapCaviar perhaps even posting TikTok dances to some of the songs—the cost of switching away from the default becomes especially steep. Such is the impact of music's network effects on playlist stickiness. So long as the listener finds their appetite for music and socialization met, however, it is hard to identify an actual harm here. While some may protest an emotional attachment to "pure" music, we understand the overlap between those listeners and streaming platforms to be very small indeed.

B. Streaming Payola and Competition

It seems obvious that pay-for-play would be detrimental to competition in the music industry. If access were based solely on ability to pay, then those artists and record labels with the deepest

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³¹⁰ Omri Ben-Shahar & John A.E. Pottow, *On the Stickiness of Default Rules*, 33 FLA. ST. U. L. Rev. 651 (2006).

³¹¹ See DANIEL KAHNEMAN, THINKING, FAST AND SLOW 348 (2011) (discussing the enhanced emotional strain that accompanies deviation from the default).

³¹² See Kathryn E. Spier, *Incomplete Contracts and Signaling*, 23 RAND J. ECON. 432, 432 (1992) (finding that "an individual may refrain from including a particular clause in a contract in order to signal his type.").

pockets would be able to command the largest audience. The intuitive appeal of this argument is strong, and it was mentioned by several of our interviewees.³¹³ But historical practice and the structure of the contemporary music industry suggest that it is probably not true. Access to audiences is not strictly a matter of ability to pay; other factors are also at play.

While there are lots of reasons to be concerned about concentration and competition in music,³¹⁴ the existence of pay-for-play isn't one of them. Instead, and counterintuitively, payola is one of the better options available to small, independent, and diverse artists looking to break in to an otherwise large, interdependent, and homogenous market. In other words, streaming payola often works as an access point, not a barrier to entry. To be clear, we are not arguing that the current scenario of high market concentration plus the kinds of streaming payola we discussed in Part III makes for the best possible world. Rather, we believe that, given a music distribution market with very few major record labels and platforms, regulating payola would be more likely to decrease, rather than to increase, the diversity of musical offerings.

To support this claim, we first discuss the historical evidence implying that pay-for-play has generally helped independent artists and labels find access to listeners. Then, we present a simple theoretical model of streaming payola behavior that analogizes payola to lottery tickets. Finally, we introduce some recent econometric evidence that supports our argument.

1. Historical Evidence

As we've noted, the strong form of the competition argument isn't countenanced by current U.S. law. The Communications Act does not prohibit record labels from paying, nor radio stations from receiving, money to promote a song. It only prohibits the failure to disclose the existence of such payments.³¹⁵ Accordingly, as Ellen Goodman points out, payola regulation does not directly solve a purported problem with money in music, because well-capitalized labels can still outspend their competitors.³¹⁶ She explains, "If these transactions suppress competition and alter media output, they

³¹⁵ 47 U.S.C. § 317.

³¹³ See discussion at part II.B. supra.

³¹⁴ *Id*.

³¹⁶ Goodman, *supra* note 261, at 100-01.

presumably do so regardless of disclosure."³¹⁷ Nonetheless, disclosure regulation is likely to reduce the overall occurrence of payola because parties may be reticent to admit that they have either paid, or accepted, money to play songs. Ultimately, though, U.S. law would only seem to address fundamental competition concerns in a roundabout and inefficient way.

The evidence from historical experience is even more compelling. The most vociferous complaints about the evils of payola have always come from established actors who view pay-for-play as a threat to their dominant market position. The same is true of streaming payola. In a recent, highly-publicized spat, hip-hop incumbent Nicki Minaj attributed the whirlwind success of newcomer Cardi B to "sympathy and payola."

Historically, ASCAP and the major publishers and labels have pushed hardest for congressional inquiries, prosecutions, and stronger regulations. And why not? The major publishers and labels already have access to the largest audiences—that's what makes them majors. They have the catalogs and masters for the established stars, and, in many cases, they own or have business relationships with content distributors. When new, independent artists come along, they often find the standard paths of access are blocked. But by paying DJs, promoters, influencers, or playlisters, they can be heard. Once the independent artists and labels start paying for airtime though, gatekeepers will expect payments from everyone, the majors included. For the major labels, payola put a price tag on access, something they were accustomed to getting for free.

2. Modeling Pay-for-Play as a Lottery

To better understand our counterintuitive conclusion that allowing a payment-based option for obtaining music distribution might be good for poorer parties, it is helpful to conceptualize payfor-play as a lottery. In particular, we can conceive of payola for music

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³¹⁷ *Id*.

³¹⁸ See supra Part I.

³¹⁹ Cardi B, Nicki Minaj, and the Music Industry's Longstanding Penchant for Payola, THE FASHION L. (Oct. 31, 2018), https://www.thefashionlaw.com/cardi-b-nicki-minaj-and-the-music-industrys-longstanding-penchant-for-payola/.

³²⁰ Coase, *supra* note 14, at 316.

³²¹ See Marie Connolly & Alan B. Kreuger, Rockonomics: The Economics of Popular Music, in 1 HANDBOOK OF THE ECONOMICS OF ART AND CULTURE 667, 706 (Victor A. Ginsburg & David Throsby eds., 2006).

promotion as functioning much like a lottery for admission spots at a selective high school. In this section, we lay out the lottery model of payola and examine its implications for diversification in music distribution.

Imagine a selective high school where demand for spots far exceeds supply. Historically, the school has used a secret admissions formula to determine who gets the coveted seats. Unsurprisingly, those seats have overwhelmingly gone to the children of alumni and other well-connected and well-resourced people.

Now imagine that the school introduces a lottery which will determine placement for 10% of its incoming class. Lottery tickets are available for a low price, such that almost anyone can afford to purchase one. People are allowed to buy as many tickets as they want, so buying more tickets increases a person's chances of being selected. Importantly, though, the total number of tickets isn't specified or limited, making it impossible either (i) to know the precise odds of winning, nor (ii) to buy up all of the available tickets.

What happens to the diversity of the school after the creation of the lottery? Surely, many wealthy parents will buy up lots of lottery tickets to continue to improve their children's chances of obtaining a spot.³²² Many other wealthy people, however, will not participate in the lottery. They may believe that their children's chances of admission are already sufficiently high through the standard formula. Others may think that participating in the lottery is vulgar and would be embarrassed if people learned that their paid for their children to get into school. Thus, although wealthy parents might buy up many of the lottery tickets, they wouldn't buy all of them. And, because the size of the lottery isn't fixed and grows with demand, wealthy parents also couldn't buy up all the tickets. The school can always issue more, increasing its revenues bit by bit. This would leave some number of tickets available for middle class and poorer people, and some of those tickets would win. Depending on the portion of tickets purchased by wealthy parents, the children of poorer people could win a large share of the lottery seats, resulting in a more diverse class. And the more seats given by lottery rather than by secret formula, the more diverse the class.

We believe pay-for-play in the streaming context is analogous to the school lottery, although in some respects there is perhaps even stronger reason to think that it will diversity musical offerings relative to the status quo. Continuing our comparison, the three major record

^{322 [}CITE LORI LOUGHLIN]

labels are analogous to the wealthy parents in the school lottery hypothetical. Their "children"—the artists with whom they have signed recording contracts—receive the lion's share of music distribution. The "secret formulas" that determine which records get played on radio stations and which get streamed on the most popular playlists consistently favor these artists.

The types of streaming payola that we catalogued in Part II offer opportunities for independent artists and labels to enter a "lottery" for coveted Spotify-owned editorial playlist spots like Today's Top Hits or RapCaviar. In our hypothetical, TikTokers, thirdparty playlisters, and other influencers function as the "lottery tickets" that can generate recognition for a song and boost its chances of ultimately being selected for an editorial playlist. As we noted, influencer marketing campaigns are relatively inexpensive, starting at as little as \$500. We can think of this as buying a handful of lottery tickets. Of course, paying Charli d'Amelio or @nicemichael to dance to your song is significantly more expensive, because you're buying more influence. We can think of this as buying a ton of lottery tickets. But because this is a lottery, and the winning ticket is the winning ticket, even the holder of a single ticket may hit the jackpot. As we've seen, getting picked up by smaller independent playlists is often the key to being seen by the bigger algorithmic and editorial playlists. Finally, the ebb and flow of the pool of influencers reflects the extent to which the total number of tickets is unknown, changing, and constantly growing (or shrinking) with demand.

Our sense is that artists and labels treat the pay-for-play lottery much like our hypothesized school lottery: Many wealthy and established artists and their major record labels will engage in some form of pay-for-play. In our hypothetical, Justin Bieber is the equivalent of Lori Loughlin.³²³ The major record labels may strike deals with influencers, playlisters, or Spotify itself to promote their music. But they were doing this anyway; the major record labels already had influence through the secret formula.

Other major artists may choose not to play the lottery at all—i.e., not to engage in pay-for-play. Taylor Swift, for example, doesn't need to pay TikTok influencers to dance to her songs in order for them to succeed. More significantly, some major artists will avoid payola because of its bad reputation. "Payola" is openly eschewed in the

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

https://www.digitalmusicnews.com/2015/09/01/payola-proof-spotify-calls-justin-biebers-latest-single-a-viral-hit/;

https://www.musicmundial.com/en/2021/01/08/justin-bieber-and-scooter-braun-accused-of-committing-payola/

music industry, as virtually all of our interviewees attested.³²⁴ Musicians value their integrity and authenticity, and being discovered "purchasing" fans could be enormously damaging to their reputations.

Ultimately, though, major artists and record labels couldn't buy up all of the pay-for-play opportunities even if they wanted to. On platforms like TikTok, every user is a potential influencer, and the supply of people willing to dance to songs is approaching infinite. This means that influencer lottery tickets will always remain available for independent artists, and, as we've discussed above, some of those tickets will hit it big.

Given the specifications of our analogy, we suspect that a world with a pay-for-play lottery will demonstrate more distribution diversity than one in which distribution is determined entirely by secret formulas. The opportunity to purchase influencer lottery tickets for relatively little money will mean that many more musicians will go from having zero chance of being discovered to having *some* chance of being discovered. Moreover, the greater the share of music distribution that is converted from secret formulas to pay-for-play lotteries, the more independent artists we can expect to hear.

There is, of course, much that our simple model cannot tell us about the winners and losers, nor about the sizes of the wins and losses relative to a world in which pay-for-play is regulated. For example, we cannot currently make any judgment about whether paying influencers or third-party playlisters is a good decision for a given artist. It might be the case that the average returns to streaming pay-for-play are negative, just as the average return from playing the lottery is negative. We also cannot say much about which independent artists the influencer lottery helps the most. Is it better for musicians who are formally signed to independent record labels or for those who are still seeking their first deal? Unfortunately, the model can't tell us. For all of these reasons, we do not argue that payola is necessarily a good thing. Rather our argument is that, given the music market that currently exists, musical diversity may be better served by allowing undisclosed payola.

3. Emerging Empirical Evidence

Ultimately, whether pay-for-play increases or decreases the diversity of music distributed in the streaming era will be determined

³²⁴ See, e.g., Part II.B.1 supra (quoting interviewees referring to payola as, e.g., a "dirty word" and a "quote unquote unethical practice").

by empirical data. Unfortunately, as with most clandestine practices, data on payola are difficult to come by. In this section, we present some recent research on the economics of streaming that lends support to our proposal that regulating payola would be bad for competitive diversity as the market is currently structured.

Compared to the heyday of radio payola, the contemporary music marketplace is substantially less competitive, as the formal channels for reaching an audience have narrowed dramatically over the past fifty years. On the content side, streaming technology has made it much cheaper and easier to both make and distribute music. 325 Independent artists don't need studio time or a factory to press records or CDs. They can make music with their laptops and upload it to the internet instantaneously.³²⁶ But in a world where 60,000 hours of music are added to Spotify every month, 327 the challenge for independent musicians isn't creating the music but finding an audience for it. The conventional way to do that is through a major record label, but this side of the industry has seen considerable consolidation. There are only three major record labels—Sony, Warner, and Universal—down from six in the 1980s.³²⁸ And fewer labels can mean fewer opportunities for more unusual, riskier, and less mainstream artists.³²⁹

Similar patterns emerge on the platform side of the market. A handful of leading streaming services account for an enormous share of listeners, and that share is growing.³³⁰ Spotify's place in this group is significant because since its formal launch, the major record labels have owned equity in the company.³³¹ Commentators have long

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³²⁵ Picker, supra note 10, at 431; Joel Waldfogel, How Digitization Has Created a Gold Age of Music, Movies, Books, and Television, 31 J. ECON. PERSP. 195 (2017).
³²⁶ Id

³²⁷ Tim Ingham, Nearly 40,000 Tracks Are Now Being Added to Spotify Every Single Day, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (Apr. 29, 2019), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/nearly-40000-tracks-are-now-being-added-to-spotify-every-single-day/.

³²⁸ Paul Lopes, *Innovation and Diversity in the Popular Music Industry, 1969 to 1990*, 57 AM. SOC. REV. 56, 60 (1992) (WCI, CBS, RCA, MCA, Capitol-EMI, and Polygram).

³²⁹ Richard A. Peterson & David Berger, *Entrepreneurship in Organizations: Evidence from the Popular Music Industry*, 10 ADMIN. SCI. Q. 97 (1971) (concluding that innovative independent record companies led to the innovation and diversity of popular music in the 1950s and 60s).

³³⁰ See supra notes 128-131; Dredge, How many users, supra note 134.

³³¹ ERIKSSON ET AL., *supra* note 131, at 46. The majors initially owned about 17% of Spotify, but their shares have been diluted by subsequent rounds of venture capital. Their share may be about half as much now. Tim Ingham, *Here's Exactly How Many Shares the Major Labels and Merlin Bought in Spotify – And What Those Stakes Are Worth*

argued that the major labels will use their power within the company to promote their own content at the expense of others'. Similarly, VEVO, a music video service that runs on Google's YouTube platform and receives as many as 1 billion daily views, is solely owned by the three major labels.

Within each of these services there are a multitude of ways for listeners to discover new music, but some have a disproportionate share. As economists Luis Aguiar and Joel Waldfogel show, the top 25 most-followed playlists on Spotify are all owned and operated by Spotify.³³⁵ All but one of them are curated by Spotify employees rather than selected algorithmically, so Spotify is choosing what subscribers hear.³³⁶ According to Aguiar and Waldfogel's data, Spotify's playlists account for more than 80% of the followers of the top 1,000 playlists on the platform, and playlists operated by the major record labels add an additional 6.7% of followers.³³⁷ And being on these playlists is enormously important. Having a song featured on the Today's Top Hits playlist is, according to the authors, "worth almost 20 million additional streams, which translates to \$116,000 and \$163,000 in additional revenue from Spotify alone."³³⁸

In light of the shareholder relationship between the major labels and Spotify, it isn't surprising that songs released by majors do especially well on the platform. Although independently released songs make up almost half of the songs in Aguiar and Waldfogel's data, they account for only about a third of the listings and a quarter of the streams on Spotify's top playlists.³³⁹ And every one of the ten

Now, MUSIC BUS. WORLDWIDE (May 14, 2018), https://www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/heres-exactly-how-many-shares-the-major-labels-and-merlin-bought-in-spotify-and-what-we-think-those-stakes-are-worth-now/.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Vevo#:~:text=Vevo%20(%2F%CB%88vi%CB%90v, Entertainment%20(SME)%20and%20EMI (last visited Feb. 9, 2021).

³³² ERIKSSON ET AL., *supra* note 131, at 46 ("The fact that major record companies own shares in Spotify has complicated every discussion about fair compensation for artists, songwriters, and independent labels.").

³³³ Erik Gruenwedel, *Vevo: Global Music Streaming Views Up 30% in 2020*, MEDIA PLAY NEWS (Dec. 15, 2020), https://www.mediaplaynews.com/vevo-global-music-video-streaming-views-up-30-in-2020/.

Vevo, WIKIPEDIA,

³³⁵ Aguiar & Waldfogel, supra note 142, at 7.

³³⁶ Id.

³³⁷ Id.

³³⁸ Id. at 26.

³³⁹ *Id.* at Table 7.

most-streamed hip-hop albums on Spotify's Rap Caviar playlist for 2020 were released by major labels.³⁴⁰ The rare success of an independent artist like Lil Nas X shows just how difficult it can be for them to break into the top of the streaming ranks. His efforts on TikTok, a platform without a formal relationship with the major record labels, enabled his song to go viral in 2019.³⁴¹

A new empirical paper by Luis Aguiar, Joel Waldfogel, and Sarah Waldfogel suggests that one version of streaming payola may be increasing musical diversity on Spotify.³⁴² The authors attempt to test whether Spotify's editorial New Music playlists are systematically biased against independent and female musicians, as many writers have suggested. To estimate possible bias, the authors implement an outcomes-based measure that tests whether, conditioned on editors' judgments of how well songs should perform, independent and/or female artists do better than expected.³⁴³ Specifically, they ask whether, given a song's ranking on a New Music playlist, the song does better or worse than expected in subsequent weeks if it is by an independent and/or female musician.

Unexpectedly, Aguiar, Waldfogel and Waldfogel find that independent and female musicians perform substantially *worse* than do major and male artists, indicating an editorial bias *in favor* of these groups. The identified bias is especially strong for independent music.³⁴⁴ Why might this be? One possibility is that playlist editors care about more than simply maximizing predicted streams and affirmatively choose to promote musicians from some marginalized groups. Another possibility, relevant to our arguments, is that Spotify

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³⁴⁰ (@diboothEIC), TWITTER (Dec. 22, 2020), https://twitter.com/djboothEIC/status/1341473018472779778. While it's not surprising that the major labels—which produce the majority of all publiclyavailable content—would also enjoy a majority of the earnings on a platform that pays pro rata, commentators have suggested that there may be more equitable ways of divvying up the pie. See Will Page & David Safir, Money in, money out: Lessons from CMOs in allocating and distributing licensing revenue, Music & Copyright, MUSIC & COPYRIGHT NEWSL. (Ovum), Aug. 29, 2018, at 27 (explaining that, in contrast to Spotify's current pro rata distribution model, under a user-centric model, "each user's subscription revenue...is allocated exclusively to the tracks streamed; hence the artist's remuneration comprises only revenue from that artist's listeners."). 341 Strapaigel, *supra* note 200.

³⁴² Luis Aguiar, Joel Waldfogel & Sarah Waldfogel, Playlisting Favorites: Measuring Platform Bias in the Music Industry (2021) (draft on file with authors).

³⁴³ This is a standard measure of bias across many fields, including XXX.

³⁴⁴ Id. at 2 ("Curators behave as if they maximized weighted streams, where the weights are 40 percent higher for independent-label music, and 10 percent higher for female artists.").

may favor promotion of independent musicians to the extent that it can pay lower royalties through its Discovery Mode program.³⁴⁵ As long as the songs aren't of such low quality that they threaten the integrity of the playlist's reputation, Spotify spends less money promoting these songs than it does promoting those by major labels. This is some evidence, then, that the streaming payola practices we described in Part II may be enhancing musical diversity and competition.

The data can't tell the whole story about the role of industry concentration in music distribution, but, at least so far, they do not indicate that pay-for-play is problematic for competition. If we are worried about competition in this industry, then the problem appears to be that too few entities control access to audiences, rather than that some artists can occasionally buy or manipulate their way into fame. As we explained in Part II, with considerable effort and some cash, lesser known artists can work their way up the charts with the help of third-party tastemakers. Just as in the twentieth century, pay-for-play likely benefits diverse, independent artists because, although it's a cost, it at least gives them a chance to be heard.

C. Lessons for Copyright Law and Legislators

Copyright law grants rights holders certain exclusive rights in their works in order to provide financial incentives to create and distribute them.³⁴⁶ But granting copyrights comes with significant social costs. The public must pay more for access to copyrighted works, and subsequent creators may face substantial costs in obtaining licenses to use protected works.³⁴⁷ For this reason, the best copyright system is not necessarily one that gives maximal value to copyright holders. Accordingly, Congress and the courts should be sensitive to the various interests that must be balanced when making copyright policy or enforcing copyright law.³⁴⁸

³⁴⁶ United States Copyright Office A Brief Introduction and History, U.S. COPYRIGHT OFF., https://www.copyright.gov/circs/circ1a.html (last visited Feb. 9, 2021).

³⁴⁵ See supra notes XX-XX.

³⁴⁷ Stefan Bechtold, Christopher Buccafusco & Christopher J. Sprigman, *The Nature of Sequential Innovation*, 59 WM. & MARY L. REV. 1 (2017).

³⁴⁸ Timothy Wu, *Copyright's Communications Policy*, 103 MICH. L. REV. 278, 279 (2004) ("[T]he main challenges for twenty first century copyright are not challenges of authorship policy, but rather new and harder problems for copyright's communications policy: copyright's poorly understood role in regulating competition among rival disseminators.").

As we saw in Part I, over time Congress has tailored the rights afforded owners of musical work and sound recording copyrights based on a balancing of interests between copyright owners and other parties, including listeners and other creators.³⁴⁹ In the early twentieth century, Congress narrowed the derivative works right for musical compositions by creating a mechanical licensing provision that allows anyone willing to pay the statutory rate to create a "cover" version of a song without first obtaining the copyright owner's permission.³⁵⁰ The statutory license, which was adopted in order to limit the monopoly power of a producer of piano rolls,³⁵¹ is responsible for some of the most valuable contributions to pop culture of the last century.³⁵²

Similarly, Congress did not extend copyrights to sound recordings until 1972, and when it did so, it did not include public performance rights.³⁵³ Thus, radio stations could (and still can) play records without having to pay a royalty to the owners of the sound recording copyright. In part, this state of affairs owes to gamesmanship and lobbying power on the part of broadcasters and music publishers.³⁵⁴ It also owes to the existence of payola: Since record labels were paying radio stations to play their songs, the

DRAFT - PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³⁴⁹ See supra notes 98-107.

³⁵⁰ 17 U.S.C. § 115.

³⁵¹ See White-Smith Music Publishing Co. v. Apollo Co., 209 U.S. 1 (1908).

³⁵² Among our favorites are Dinosaur Jr's cover of The Cure's "Just Like Heaven" and Trampled by Turtles' cover of The Pixie's "Where is My Mind?" and the entire oeuvre of the Postmodern Jukebox. *See Scott Bradlee's Postmodern Jukebox*, POST MOD. JUKEBOX, www.postmodernjukebox.com (last visited Feb. 9, 2021).

Of course, not all cover songs succeed. See, e.g., OikocOylj1, William Shatner - Lucy In the Sky with Diamonds, YOUTUBE (May 13, 2009), https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AB3uVARNhmM.

³⁵³ See supra notes 105-106.

on the basis that their programming provides a valuable promotional service to artists and record labels, and as such they shouldn't have to pay. Music publishers, worried that the creation of a performance right for sound recordings would cut into the performance royalties they were entitled to receive from broadcasters, joined forces to successfully block a performance right for sound recordings from the 1976 Act. See, e.g., John R. Kettle III, Dancing to the Beat of a Different Drummer: Global Harmonization And the Need for Congress to Get in Step with a Full Public Performance Right for Sound Recordings, 12 FORDHAM INTELL. PROP. MEDIA & ENT. L.J. 1041, 1053 (2000) (discussing the NAB's opposition to a performance right for sound recordings and noting that "[j]oining the NAB's position against a full public performance right for sound recordings are songwriters, music publishers, and performing rights societies. They claim it is the songwriter and music publisher who will lose a substantial portion of income.").

opposition argued, there was no need for a costly system of sending money back the other way. ³⁵⁵

The streaming promotional practices described in Part II recommend similar treatment for certain contemporary uses of musical compositions and sound recordings. For example, we believe that copyright law should treat some uses of works on platforms like TikTok as *de minimus* and non-competitive. The reason is simple: clips of songs in short videos do not compete with a song's streaming numbers; indeed, they often encourage them. When Time Magazine asked Lil Nas X if he thought that he should be paid for the millions of streams his song was getting via TikTok, he replied: "Oh, no, no. I should maybe be paying TikTok. They really boosted the song. It was getting to the point that it was almost stagnant. When TikTok hit it, almost every day since that, the streams have been up. I credit them a lot."356 Another concern arising from the possible introduction of a statutory royalty for these types of uses is that it can raise the barrier to entry for prospective streaming platforms. For example, Tik Tok (the incumbent in this scenario) has already begun signing licensing deals with some of the major record labels. ³⁵⁷ If prospective entrants have to meet or beat those rates, it may significantly impact their ability to compete. For both of these reasons, we advise lawmakers to tread carefully when considering whether and how to regulate streaming payola, or to subject either users or the platform to copyright liability for these uses.

Although copyright law generally adheres to the premise that unauthorized uses of a work are always undesirable to the rightsholder, this is simply not the case. 358 As the examples we've presented demonstrate, it's clear that having one's songs featured on TikTok or Instagram Stories is valuable for many musicians. There are currently few better ways to amass streams, especially for lesser known artists, than to have one's work memed online. Given this state of affairs, it would be counterintuitive to require a royalty be paid on a concededly promotional and non-competing use of music.

This doesn't foreclose voluntary, private deal-making between content owners and platforms, of course. Instagram, owned by

³⁵⁵ Id

³⁵⁶ Andrew R. Chow, *Lil Nas X Talks "Old Town Road" and the Billboard Controversy*, TIME (Apr. 5, 2019), https://time.com/5561466/lil-nas-x-old-town-road-billboard/.

³⁵⁷ See e.g., Sarah Perez, *TikTok strikes new licensing agreement with Sony Music*, TECHCRUNCH (Nov. 2, 2020), https://techcrunch.com/2020/11/02/tiktok-strikes-new-licensing-agreement-with-sony-music/.

³⁵⁸ Kristelia García, Monetizing Infringement, 54 U.C. DAVIS L. REV. 265 (2020).

Facebook, already has agreements in place with various record labels, ³⁵⁹ and TikTok, as we've noted, has already secured short-term deals with the three major record labels. ³⁶⁰ Such private deals tend to afford various advantages—including, at times, lower-than-statutory rates—over the statute, ³⁶¹ and so are unlikely to be greatly impacted by regulatory restraint in this area.

That said, we can imagine that some—mostly intermediary—copyright owners may seek to monetize unauthorized, but nonetheless beneficial, uses of their works. Often, this is because the incentives for record labels and for individual musicians are not perfectly aligned. Individual musicians succeed if they manage to become one of the relatively few superstars who earn serious money recording music. The record label, however, is relatively indifferent to which of its stable of artists happen to be at the top of the charts at any given time. The major labels effectively compete only with each other, and their principal strategy is to maximize the value of the *collective* catalog of rights that they hold. Thus, while Lil Nas X sees TikTok videos as an opportunity to introduce his work to new audiences, Columbia Records sees them as unmonetized usage of content in their portfolio.

It is unsurprising, then, to read about major labels threatening to pull their content as a means of demanding (higher and more) payment from TikTok and similar platforms.³⁶³ Unfortunately, this serves as yet another example of misalignment between label and artist incentives. As commentators have observed, "Removing music catalogs from an app with over one billion users would hurt music marketing at every level, but it would especially hurt developing artists."³⁶⁴

DRAFT – PLEASE CHECK WITH AUTHORS FOR LATEST VERSION BEFORE CITING

³⁵⁹ See Chris Welch, Facebook now has music licensing deals with all three major labels, VERGE (Mar. 9, 2018), theverge.com/2018/3/9/17100454/facebook-warner-music-deal-songs-user-videos-instagram.

Golin Stutz, TikTok Now Has Short-Term Licensing Deals with the Major Labels, BILLBOARD (Mar. 31, 2020), billboard.com/articles/business/digital-and-mobiel/9347970/tiktok-now-has-short-term-licensing-deals-with-the-major-labels/.

³⁶¹ See, e.g., Kristelia García, Super-Statutory Contracting, 95 WASH. L. REV. 1783, 1800-1813 (discussing various examples of voluntary agreements in copyright that exceed statutory obligations).

³⁶² DiCola, *supra* note 5, at 303.

³⁶³ James Shotwell, *Major Labels Demanding 'Guaranteed Money' From TikTok Owners*, HYPEBOT (Apr. 18, 2019), https://www.hypebot.com/hypebot/2019/04/major-labels-demanding-guaranteed-money-from-tiktok-owners.html.

³⁶⁴ *Id.*

In addition, we believe that many promotional uses of songs on platforms like TikTok are supported by fair use. The two most important of the four fair use factors would seem to favor TikTok users and the platforms. TikTok-style videos often contribute new creativity that transforms the value of the underlying song (Factor 1). For example, the jump cuts and "yee yee juice" that turned people and pets into cowboys were essential to the virality of "Old Town Road," yet these contributions came from users, not from Lil Nas X. And as our foregoing analysis makes clear, TikTok videos do not substitute for streaming or purchasing the featured track and therefore do not harm, but rather enhance, the market for the copyrighted work (Factor 4). Section 2018.

Streaming payola may also serve to better align the incentives between licensees like record labels and licensors like online radio stations. The statutory license for the digital performance of sound recordings³⁶⁸ sets a per-play rate that misaligns these incentives. Record labels, for example, want their songs played as often as possible across all platforms in order to promote their artists and boost sales, while a per-play digital performance royalty encourages online platforms to minimize costs by playing as little music as possible.³⁶⁹ As a result of this inefficiency, private ordering in the space has proliferated.³⁷⁰ Given the potential downsides of wholly unregulated private deal-making,³⁷¹ legislators would be well-advised to avoid

³⁶⁵ 17 U.S.C. § 107.

³⁶⁶ Campbell v. Acuff-Rose Music, Inc., 510 U.S. 569, 579 (1994) (introducing the transformative use test as the key to fair use factor one).

³⁶⁷ Harper & Row, Publrs. v. Nation, 471 U.S. 539, 567 (1985) (describing the fourth fair use factor as "undoubtedly the single most important element of fair use"). *See also* David Fagundes, *Market Harm, Market Help, and Fair Use*, 17 STAN. TECH. L. REV. 359 (2014).

³⁶⁸ 17 U.S.C. § 114

³⁶⁹ See Ed Christman, Exclusive: Clear Channel, Big Machine Strike Deal to Pay Sound-Recording Performance Royalties to Label, Artists, BILLBOARD (June 5, 2012), https://www.billboard.com/articles/business/1094776/exclusive-clear-channel-big-machine-strike-deal-to-pay-sound-recording (quoting CEO Bill Pitman saying "I don't want to try and guess how much advertising I can sell...It [the digital performance royalties] encourages us to try and play as little music as possible.").

³⁷⁰ See Kristelia García, Penalty Default Licenses: A Case for Uncertainty, 89 N.Y.U. L. REV.

³⁷⁰ See Kristelia García, Penalty Default Licenses: A Case for Uncertainty, 89 N.Y.U. L. REV. 1117, 1154 (explaining that "efficient deals tend to proliferate—such as the copycat deals that followed the Clear Channel-Big Machine deal[.]").

³⁷¹ See Kristelia García, Private Copyright Reform, 20 MICH. TELECOMM. & TECH. L. REV. 1, 31(noting that despite its potential efficiencies, "private copyright reform introduces adverse selection and distributive justice concerns.").

compounding this phenomenon by expanding the statutory license to promotional uses.

CONCLUSION

In this Article we have addressed the ramifications of the newest form of pay-for-play in the music industry. Although much has changed in music creation and dissemination since the days when sheet music or terrestrial radio were the dominant means of distributing music, the normative arguments in favor of payola regulation are, if anything, weaker than ever.

The traditional justifications for payola regulation aren't particularly convincing, and they are even less so in the streaming context where pay-for-play offers an unexpected access point for smaller artists with fewer resources, while positing little to no downside for consumers. A hands-off regulatory approach vis-à-vis streaming payola is also supported by the doctrine of fair use since short-form music videos do not compete with streaming revenue, and because they often involve substantive transformation of the content at issue. Finally, a policy of regulatory restraint preserves private ordering as an option for parties who might benefit from it.